

This document provides help and guidance on how to upload and obtain data from the Marine Noise Registry (MNR).

If you have further questions or queries, please email MNR@incc.gov.uk.

Contents

1.	Abo	ut The MNR	. 1			
2.	System Navigation2					
2.1.	Com	nmon System Controls	2			
2.1.1	1.	Panel Controls	2			
2.1.2	2.	Selection tools	3			
2.1.3	3.	Table Controls	4			
2.1.4	1.	Plot Controls	5			
3.	Use	r Information	7			
3.1.	Reg	istration	7			
3.1.1	1.	Resend Verification Email	8			
3.2.	Sign	ו In	9			
3.2.1	1.	Forgotten Password	10			
3.3.	Acco	ount Settings	11			
3.3.′	1.	Email Notifications	12			
3.4.	Logo	out	13			
3.5.	Dele	ete Account	13			
4.	Orga	anisational Membership	14			
4.1.	Bec	ome A Member	14			
4.1.1	1.	Cancel Membership Request	14			
4.1.2	2.	My Organisation	15			
4.1.2	2.1.	Application Change Audit Log	15			
4.1.3	3.	Leave Organisation	16			
4.2.	Bec	ome An Agent	17			
4.2.1	1.	Withdraw As An Agent	18			
4.3.	Reg	ister Organisation	19			
4.4.	Orga	anisation Administrators2	21			
4.4.′	1.	Edit Organisation Details	21			
4.4.2	2.	Member/Agent Requests	22			
4.4.3	3.	Administrator Promotion/Demotion2	23			
4.4.4	1.	Remove Member/Agent	24			
4.4.5	5.	Edit Member Details	24			
4.4.6	б.	Send Password Reset Link	25			
4.4.7	7.	Manage Edit Permissions2	26			
5.	App	lication Management	28			
5.1.	5.1. New Application					
5.1.1	1.	Application Details	31			

5.1.2.	Licence Details	32
5.1.3.	Proposed Activities	33
5.1.3.1.	Activity Details	34
5.1.3.2.	Activity Location	36
5.1.3.2.1	. Oil And Gas Blocks	37
5.1.3.2.2	2. Coordinates	38
5.1.3.2.3	B. Shapefile	40
5.1.3.3.	Mitigations/Abatements	41
5.1.3.4.	Sound Parameters	42
5.1.3.5.	Download Current Data: Proposed	43
5.1.4.	Save Draft Application	44
5.1.5.	Submit Application	44
5.1.5.1.	Mark as Notified	45
5.1.5.2.	Mark as Consented	46
5.2. Clos	se-out Reporting	47
5.2.1.	Actual Locations and Dates	48
5.2.1.1.	Download Current Data: Close-out	51
5.2.2.	Actual Sound Parameters	52
5.2.3.	Submit Interim Close-Out Report	53
5.2.4.	Submit Close-out Report	54
5.2.4.1.	Multi-year Close-outs	54
5.2.5.	Close-out Due Date	55
5.3. Geo	Plot	56
5.4. Viev	v Application	57
5.4.1.	Advanced Application Filters	58
5.5. Edit	Application	58
5.5.1.	Edit Proposed Activity	59
5.5.2.	Add Proposed Activity	59
5.5.3.	Cancel Proposed Activity	60
5.5.4.	Delete Proposed Activity	61
5.5.5.	Edit Activity Locations	61
5.5.6.	Edit Close-out Data	63
5.6. Can	cel Application	64
5.7. Dele	ete Application	64
6. MNI	R Outputs	66
6.1. Out	put Controls	67
6.2. GIS	Plot	69

6.3. Data	Data Table						
6.4. Dov	ownload Activity Outputs71						
7. File	File Conversion Tool72						
7.1. File	Converter	72					
7.2. Stat	us Log	73					
7.3. Out	put Preview	73					
7.4. Sele	ect Activity Data	74					
7.5. Dov	nload File	74					
8. Dist	urbance Tool	75					
8.1. Bac	kground	75					
8.2. New	v What-If Scenario	76					
8.3. Dist	urbance Assessment	76					
8.3.1.	Configuration	76					
8.3.2.	Activity Filters	77					
8.3.2.1.	Override Default EDR/MDF	78					
8.3.3.	Activities Table	80					
8.3.4.	Assessment Outputs	81					
8.3.4.1.	Impact Summary	81					
8.3.4.2.	Activity Schedules						
8.3.4.3.	Daily Total Disturbed Area						
8.3.4.4.	Activities' locations and respective EDR buffers						
8.3.5.	Download Assessment Data						
9. Coo	peration Discussions						
9.1. Initia	ate Discussion						
9.2. Viev	v Discussion						
9.2.1.	Display Controls						
9.3. Dov	nload Discussions						
9.3.1.1.	Export Messages						
9.4. Disc	cussion Management	91					
9.4.1.	Send Message	91					
9.4.2.	Upload File	91					
9.4.3.	Delete Message/Upload	92					
9.4.4.	Edit Discussion	92					
9.4.5.	Add Participants	93					
9.4.6.	Leave Discussion	94					
Glossary	/	96					
Annex 1	: MNR Disturbance Tool: Description and Output Generation	103					

1. About The MNR

Underwater noise has the potential to adversely impact marine organisms ranging from fish to marine mammals, for instance by masking sounds used for communication and foraging, displacing animals from important habitats, or by causing physical injuries and even death. Therefore, it is vital to monitor and quantify when and where man-made underwater noise occurs to inform research on the environmental pressures arising from marine noise as well as potential management measures.

JNCC developed, hosts, and maintains the <u>UK Marine Noise Registry</u> (MNR), guided by and on behalf of Defra and the UK's devolved administrations. The MNR was established as a commitment made in the UK Marine Strategy and records data on human activities in UK seas that produce loud, low to medium frequency (10Hz-10kHz) impulsive noise, such as seismic surveys, sub-bottom profiling, impact pile driving, explosive detonations, military sonar, acoustic deterrent devices, and multibeam echo-sounders. Recording data to the MNR is part of licence requirements for many activities, while other activities are not licensed and submit data voluntarily.

Users provide data to the MNR by uploading proposed applications detailing planned noiseproducing activities followed by the submission of a close-out report providing an accurate account of the activities after completion. Data specifics include where and when an activity occurred, and, where available, noise source properties such as the frequency, maximum airgun volume, maximum hammer energy, TNT equivalent, sound pressure level and sound exposure level.

The upgraded MNR (2023) introduced two new functionalities: 1) Disturbance Tool, and 2) Cooperation Discussions. The former enables users to assess the potential noise disturbance footprint of their activity and other activities within Special Areas of Conservation for harbour porpoise (*Phocoena phocoena*). The latter enables users to communicate with each other in order to resolve instances when noise limits could be exceeded. Further developments which were released during Spring 2025 introduced further improvements to the Disturbance Tool and user workflows.

In past years, JNCC has published maps and tables depicting the spread of impulsive noise across UK seas . Please visit <u>https://www.data.gov.uk/</u> to access this data. Users now also have the option to directly obtain custom data from the MNR in the form of GeoPackage files and tables, compiled and produced by JNCC.

The data collated in the MNR can be used for a variety of purposes such as regulatory and academic. For example, the MNR data is used, every six years, for the UK Marine Strategy Assessment of Good Environmental Status of the UK seas. Descriptor 11, Underwater Noise, and in particular the <u>impulsive noise indicator</u> tracks the spatio-temporal distribution of loud, low and mid frequency impulsive sound sources introduced into the marine environment through human activities. The UK Marine Strategy states that such impulsive sounds should be managed to the extent that they do not have adverse effects on marine ecosystems and animals at the population level.

2. System Navigation

The MNR has a base layout that is shared across different pages of the system:

- A collapsible navigation panel to switch between different pages and functionalities.
- A ribbon in the bottom-left corner to open cookie information and settings.
- A 'Help' icon in the top-right corner to download the MNR help guide document.
- A link to the government's guidance on beta phase developments.
- A drop-down menu in the top-right corner to open the account settings and logout.
- A ribbon on the right-hand side to provide feedback to the system developers.
- Links to the terms and conditions, privacy policy, and web framework at the bottom.

Please note that the MNR is not optimised for mobile user and is intended to be used on a desktop computer.



Figure 1. Base layout of a MNR page with: 1) a collapsible navigation panel; 2) cookie settings; 3) links to the beta development guidance, help guide and user account settings; 4) a feedback button; and 5) links to the terms and conditions, web framework, and privacy settings.

2.1. Common System Controls

2.1.1. Panel Controls

Certain panels within the MNR can be expanded or collapsed by users.

- To expand, select the 'plus' icon in the top-right corner of the panel header.
- To collapse, select the 'minus' icon in the top-right corner of the panel header.

Licence Details	? -				
Provide details on the regulator, licence and/or exemption number.					
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)				

Figure 2. Example of collapsing a panel by selecting the 'minus' icon in the top-right corner.

Users can also view panel-specific guidance and instructions:

- Select the question mark icon in the top right-corner of the panel header.
- Upon selection, the MNR help guide document will open in a pop-up window. The page relevant to the selected panel will display.

Licence Details	? -				
Provide details on the regulator, licence and/or exemption number.					
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)				
▼					

Figure 3. Example of selecting the question mark icon in the top-right corner of a panel to view panel-specific guidance in the MNR help and guidance document.

2.1.2. Selection tools

The MNR uses different controls that enable users to make a selection:

- Tick boxes allow users to select one or multiple custom options from a list.
- Drop-down menus allow users to select one exclusive option from a specified list.
- Text buttons enable users to make a selection or initiate a specific action.
- Tabs allow users to switch between different pages of a panel.
- Radio buttons enable users to select one of multiple available options. Radio buttons are also used to select a specific row of certain tables.

Configuration	?
Select the Area type, Area and Period of interest	
Area Type *	
UK Marine Strategy (UKMS) Sub-region	
Special Area of Conservation	

Figure 4. Example of using a drop-down menu which is denoted by a small down arrow.

roposed Activities								
AAN	_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
				No data avail	able in table			
Details	Location	Mitigatio	ons/Abatements	Sound Paramet	ers			
Please sp Only an a	ecify the are	a(s) in which	the activity will oc cessary, detailed (cur. positions can be pr	ovided during close-or	ut.		
Area type ◯ O&G E	locks O (Coordinates	Shapefile					



Propose	Proposed Activities ? -								
AA	N_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select	
				No data avai	lable in table				
Details	Locatio	n Mitigatio	ons/Abatements	Sound Paramete	ers				
Please If your a provide	Please specify any mitigations or abatements that may be used during this activity. If your abatement or mitigation is not listed or you wish to add further details, please also select 'Other' and provide details in the text box provided.								
Click	ions (optior to add mitig	nal) ations							

Figure 6. Example of switching between different tabs of the 'Proposed Activities' panel.

2.1.3. Table Controls

Tables provide different controls that enable users to custom filter and display data:

- To change the number of entries that are displayed, navigate to the top-left corner, and select the desired number from the drop-down menu.
- The number of entries displayed in relation to the total number of entries can be found in the bottom-left corner of a table.
- To navigate between different pages of the table, select the respective page number in the bottom-right corner.
- Below each table column header is a search bar to custom filter the table. Several filters can be applied to the table at the same time.
- To clear the selection of a specific table row, select the 'Clear' button.

Applicati	Applications												
Show 2 AAN	entries Project	Submitter 🕴	Lead Organisation	Regulator 🕴	Licence No.	Status	d.y.	Start Date 🕴	End Date 🕴	Close-out Due 🕴	Last Updated 🕴	Actions	Å
All	,	All	["Test (🛛 🛞	All	Α	All		All	All	All	All	All	
2	Test 1	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed		25/06/2023	30/06/2023		13/09/2023, 09:26:56	۹ 🖊	*
3	Test 2	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed		01/04/2023	30/04/2023		24/07/2023, 11:57:29	۹ 🖊	e*
Showing 1	Showing 1 to 2 of 11 entries (filtered from 12 total entries)												

Figure 7. Example view of a MNR table with the different table controls highlighted.

Pro	Proposed Activities ? -									
	AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select		
	3893_1	Seismic Survey	Site				0	0		
							Clea	ar Selection		

Figure 8. Example of unselecting a specific table row by clicking the 'Clear Selection' button.

2.1.4. Plot Controls

There are multiple plots within the MNR system that provide various controls to adjust the view, zoom, pan, expand the plot, or download a PNG file of the visible plot image.

To use a particular plot control:

- Hover your cursor over the top-right corner of a plot to view the plot controls.
- Hovering over each icon separately will display its function within a pop-up text box.
- Select the control you wish to use.
- Upon selection, your cursor will change to the selected control tool.



Please note that all MNR plots are produced using 'Plotly' and incorporate associated Chart Studio <u>controls</u> and functionalities like <u>Modebar</u>. These controls apply to the 'Geo Plot' (see Section 5.3), the 'GIS Plot ' (see Section 6.2), and visual assessment outputs of the 'Disturbance Tool' (see Section 8.3.4). Please visit the 'Plotly' <u>website</u> for further guidance and information.



Figure 9. Example of selecting the 'Expand Plot' control in the top-right corner of a Geo Plot.

3. User Information

3.1. Registration

To register as a new user, navigate to <u>https://mnr.jncc.gov.uk/</u>.

- Select 'Sign in / Register' at the top-right corner of the page.
- A new page with a sign-in window will open.
- Select the 'Register' link at the bottom of window to open the registration form.
- Alternatively, select the 'Register for an account' link at the bottom of the page.



Please note that individuals are only able to access all MNR functionalities once they are registered as a user. Registered users without organisational membership (see Section 4) are able to view and download data from the MNR Outputs page (see Section 6) but are unable to view and manage applications.

Marine Nois	se Registry	ВЕТА	? Help	Sign in / Register
Home Welcome t	to Marine Noise	Registryl	倄 Marine No	ise Registry > Home
		INCC - Marine Noise Registry: Welcome		
	Welcome to	o the UK Marine Noise Registry (MNR) beta!		
	This tool is Nature Cor	currently under development by AVS Developments on be aservation Committee (JNCC).	half of the Joint	Provide
	If any issue improveme	es occur whilst you are using this website, or you have any nts, please submit them via the "Provide Feedback" buttor	suggestions on to the right.	feedback
	About the	e MNR		
	The MNR was UK devolved a – 10kHz) impul	developed by JNCC on behalf of Department for Environment, Food and Rura dministrations to record human activities in UK seas that produce loud, low to lsive noise.	al Affairs (DEFRA) an medium frequency (1	d the 0Hz
	The MNR was UK seas such a acoustic deterr for many activit	established as a commitment made in the UK Marine Strategy and records da as seismic surveys, sub-bottom profiling, impact pile driving, explosive detonal ent devices, and multibeam echo-sounders. Recording data to the MNR is par ties, while other activities are not licensed and submit data voluntarily.	ata on human activitie tions, military sonar, rt of licence requirem	s in ents
	If you have a s	ubmission to make, you may log in or if you do not already have one, register	for an account.	2

Figure 10. Navigation to the 'Sign in / Register' button at the top-right corner of the MNR title page or the in-text link at the bottom.

Complete the registration form with the following information:

• Name and email – Enter your first name, last name, and work email address. Please note that email addresses are case-sensitive.



Please note that email addresses can only be registered to a single user. It is not possible to use a communal email address for all users within an organisation.

- Username Enter a suitable username or select the 'Suggest' option to have a unique username suggested to you. Please note that usernames are case-sensitive.
- Password Enter a suitable password that is between 8 and 25 characters long and case sensitive. Confirm your password by re-entering it in the required field.
- Phone Number Enter your work phone number.
- Email Preferences Set your email preferences using the toggle switches. To receive email notifications, move the toggle to the right. To switch email notifications off, move the toggle to the left. Please see Section 3.3.1 for more information on the different types of email notifications and how to change preferences.

Sign in / Register	Name and email	Phone Number
	First name Last name	Phone Number
Username or email address	Email (verification required - use a real a	ddress Allow confirmation emails
Password	Username	Suggest] O Allow notification emails
	Choose a unique username	Allow reminder emails
Keep me signed in Login	Password	By registering an account with MNR PREVIEW, you accept the terms and conditions.
I forgot my password Recent verification email	Between 8-25 characters	Sign me up
Register	Confirm password	Already have an account? Sign in here.

Figure 11. Navigation to the 'Register' link to open the MNR registration form (left). Example of a MNR registration form (right) with fields to enter personal details, select a username, and toggles switches to set email preferences.

To complete your user registration:

- Enter the captcha into the required field.
- Select the 'Sign me up' button.



A verification email will be sent to the email address entered during the registration process.

- Please check both your inbox and spam folders.
- Follow the link provided in the email to verify your account.
- After verification, you will be prompted to sign into your account (see Section 3.2).

3.1.1. Resend Verification Email

If you require a new account verification email, navigate to https://mnr.jncc.gov.uk/.

- Select 'Sign in / Register' at the top-right of the MNR title page.
- Select the 'Resend verification email' link.
- Enter the email address you used during the registration process.

• Select the 'Email the verification link for my account' button.

A new verification email will be sent to the email address provided.

- Please check both your inbox and spam folders
- Follow the link provided in the email to verify your account.



Figure 12. Navigation to the link to request a new account verification email to be sent.

3.2. Sign In

Once your account is verified, navigate to https://mnr.jncc.gov.uk/.

- Select 'Sign in / Register' at the top-right of the MNR title page.
- Alternatively, select the 'Log in' in-text link at the bottom of the page.



Figure 13. Navigation to the 'Sign in' button in the top-right corner of the MNR title page.

A new page with sign-in window will open.

- Enter your username or email address. Please note that this field is case-sensitive.
- Enter your password. Please note that this field is case sensitive.
- Optional: Tick the 'Keep me signed in' box to remain signed in.
- Select the 'Login' button.



Please note that the 'Keep me signed in' option should only be used on a private computer and not on any public access or shared computer.

Sign in / Register		Sign in / Register	
test.user@organisation.com	~	test.user@organisation.com	~
	~	•••••	~
Keep me signed in	Login	Keep me signed in	Login
forgot my password		I for got my password	
Resend verification email		Resend verification email	
Register		Register	

Figure 14. 'Sign in' page for user login. Optional tick box for choosing 'Keep me signed in'.

3.2.1. Forgotten Password

If you have forgotten your password:

- Navigate to <u>https://mnr.jncc.gov.uk/</u>.
- Select 'Sign in / Register' at the top-right of the MNR title page.

A new page with a sign-in window will open.

- Select 'I forgot my password'.
- Enter the email address that was used to register with the MNR.
- Select the 'Email Password Reset Link' button.

Sign in / Register	Forgotten Password
Username or email address	Please enter the email address you used to sign up. A link with instructions to reset your
Password	password will be emailed to you.
Keep me signed in Login	test.user@organisation.com
I forgot my password Resend verification e	Email Password Reset Link

Figure 15. Navigation to password reset link in case of a forgotten password.

If your account exists, an email will be sent to your email address. Please check both your inbox and spam folder.

The email will contain three links to choose from:

- The first link explains the email origin.
- The second link allows you to set a new password.
- The third link allows you to cancel the request.

To reset your password:

- Select the second link to reset your password.
- A new window will open in your browser asking you to create a new password.
- Enter a suitable password. Your password must be between 8 to 25 characters long and is case sensitive.
- Confirm your new password by re-entering it in the required field.
- Select the 'Set New Password and Sign in' button.

- Please note that if no action is taken, the password reset request will expire on its own after 3 hours.

Reset Password	Reset Password		
Please choose a new password to continue.	Please choose a new password to continue.		
Between 8-25 characters		~	
Re-enter your new password		~	
Set New Password and Sign In	Set New Password	d and Sign In	

Figure 16. Dialog box allowing users to set a new password if forgotten.

3.3. Account Settings

To open your user account settings:

- Select your username in the navigation panel on the left.
- Alternatively, expand your user profile in the top-right corner and select 'My Account'.

A Marine Noise Registry	=	BETA	? Help	💽 Test User 🗸
Test User	Home Welcome to Marine Noise Registry!		ſ	
NAVIGATION				
New Application	JNCC - Marine Noise Registry: Welcome		Test U	Jser
View Applications				
	Welcome to the UK Marine Noise Registry (MNR) beta!		page	
		My Account		
	This tool is currently under development by AVS Developments on behalf of the		Logo	out 🖒
File Conversion Tool	Committee (JNCC).			ž
? New What-If Scenario	If any issues occur whilst you are using this website, or you have any sugges	tions on	improven	nents, please

Figure 17. Navigation to the personal user account from the navigation menu panel or user profile drop-down menu.

In your account settings, you can change your first and last name, phone number, email address, email preferences, and password as required.

To change your user profile and/or account settings:

- Navigate to the 'Profile settings' and/or the 'Account settings' panel.
- Make your changes as required.
- Select the 'Save' button to save your changes.
- To cancel, select 'Reset' to return to the last saved version of your settings.

Accol Update	unt settings your account settings, including	gemail, name, and password.		Marine Noise Registry > Account setting
💄 Pr	ofile settings		‡ A	ccount settings
First na	ame	Last name	Email	
Ø	Test 🗸	🗹 User 🗸		test.user@jncc.gov.uk
Phone	Number		New	Password
J 0000000000				Between 8-25 characters (Optional)
Email F	Preferences Allow confirmation emails Allow summary emails Allow notification emails Allow reminder emails		Confi	rm New Password Required only if selecting a new password
đ Us	Reset	Save	Curre	the second
JNCC Joint Nat	ure Conservation Committee	Remove		

Figure 18. Example of the 'Account Settings' page to change user details and account settings.

3.3.1. Email Notifications

Registered users can choose to receive different types of email notifications:

- Confirmation emails A confirmation when a significant action occurs within your account. For example: An application was submitted, cancelled, or closed.
- Summary emails A tabulated list of applications relevant to the user/organisation including the close-out due date of applications. These emails are sent once a week.
- Notification emails A notification of changes to an application relevant to your account. These emails are sent to the administrators of the lead organisation, submitting organisation, and regulator organisation. For example: An application was updated, submitted, closed or cancelled.
- Reminder emails A notification will be sent to remind users when significant actions are required to happen within their account. For example: A close-out report is due or housekeeping reminders for organisation administrators.

As the default, all types of notifications are toggled on. To change your email preferences:

- Open your account settings (see Section 3.3).
- Navigate to the 'Email preferences' heading in the 'Profile settings' panel.

- To receive a specific email notification, move the toggle to the right.
- To switch a specific email notification off, move the toggle to the left.
- Select the 'Save' button to save your changes.

3.4. Logout

To logout:

- Navigate to your user profile at the top-right corner of any page.
- Click on the arrow to expand a drop-down menu.
- Select 'Logout'.



Figure 19. Navigation to the logout button from the user profile drop-down menu.

3.5. Delete Account

It is not possible to delete a user account. If you wish for your personal details to be removed from the MNR, please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> with your request.

4. Organisational Membership

Newly registered users are only able to access the MNR Outputs page and Disturbance Tool. In order to submit or manage applications, please find and join your organisation as a member. If your organisation is not registered yet with the MNR, it must be registered as a new organisation (see Section 4.3). Once you have been accepted into your organisation, the functionality to submit a new application will become available to you.

4.1. Become A Member

Please join the organisation you are directly working for as a member and not the organisation you may be conducting work on behalf of. If you are uploading data on behalf of another organisation, you need to become an agent for that organisation (see Section 4.2).



Please note that users are only permitted to become a member of one organisation. This must be the organisation that they are a staff member of.

To become a member of an organisation:

- Select the 'Organisations' from the navigation menu on the left.
- Search for your organisation under the 'Organisations' header of the table.
- Select the 'Join' button underneath the 'Join/Leave' header of the table.

A Marine Noise Registry	=		ВЕТА	? Help	💽 Test User 🗸
Test User	Organisations A listing of the organisations for	r your site. Provides management tools for editing and deleting org	🔗 Ma ganisation:	rine Noise Re 3.	gistry > Organisations
NAVIGATION	👬 Organisations				≡ *
MNR Outputs					
Disturbance Tool	Organisation \$	Description ¢			Join/Leave
	test org				
👬 Organisations	Test Organisation 3				Join 👆
	Test Organisation 2	This is a test organisation			Join
	Test Organisation 1	An organisation that tests the capabilities of the Marine Noise	e Registry		Join

Figure 20. Example of joining an organisation from the 'Organisations' table using the 'Join' button.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your request.

- Select 'Yes, join organisation' to confirm your request to join.
- Alternatively, select 'Cancel' to cancel the action.

After you have requested to join your organisation, a notification email will be sent out to the administrator of that organisation who can approve or reject your request. You will receive an email notification informing you of their decision.

4.1.1. Cancel Membership Request

If you wish to cancel your request to join an organisation:

• Select 'Organisations' from the navigation menu on the left.

- Search for the organisation under the 'Organisations' header of the table.
- Select the 'Cancel' button underneath the 'Join/Leave' header of the table.
- A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your request.
- Select 'Yes, cancel request'.

4.1.2. My Organisation

On the 'My Organisation' page, users can view the names of all members, administrators, and agents of their organisation. In addition to this, the names of organisations that their own organisation is acting as an agent for can also be viewed.



Please note that users can only view their own organisation's profile. It is not possible to view another organisation's profile even if you are acting as an agent on their behalf.

To view your organisation's profile, select 'My Organisation' from the navigation menu on the left.

Alternatively:

- Navigate to your user profile at the top-right corner of the any MNR page.
- Select 'My Account' from the drop-down menu to open your account settings.
- Navigate to the 'User Organisations' panel of the 'Account Settings' page.
- Select the name of your organisation.

2 P	rofile settings			‡ A	Account settings				
First n	name	Last n	ame	Email	il .				
ľ	Test	ľ	User	test.user@organisation.com					
Phone	Number			New F	Password				
3 0000 0000000				P	Between 8-25 characters (Optional)				
Email	Preferences			Confi	firm New Password				
	Allow confirmation emails			P	Required only if selecting a new password				
_	Allow notification emails								
	Allow reminder emails			Curre	rent Password				
				P	You must confirm your current password to make changes				
		Reset Save							
• •	0				Reset Save				
h U	ser Organisations								

Figure 21. Navigation to the 'My Organisation' page from the user 'Account Settings' page.

4.1.2.1. Application Change Audit Log

Users can view an audit log for application changes relevant to their organisation. The audit log provides date and time-stamped information on application changes alongside the

respective action, AAN, project name, lead and submitting organisation. The table can be filtered using various table controls (see Section 2.1.3).

To view the audit log:

- Navigate to the 'My Organisation' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Application Change Audit Log' panel at the bottom of the page.
- Optional: Open the associated application in a new window by selecting the AAN.

EApplication Change Audit Log							
Activity Time \$	Action	AAN \$	Project \$	Lead Organisation 🗢	Submitting Organisation 🗢		
	~						
Wednesday Mar 6th, 2025 3:12 pm	application_created	3885	Test Application 2	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		
Wednesday Mar 6th, 2025 3:12 pm	application_submitted	3885	Test Application 2	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		
Wednesday Mar 21st, 2025 1:56 pm	application_opened	3885	Test Application 2	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		
Wednesday Mar 26th, 2025 12:00 pm	application_opened	3885	Test Application 2	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		
Wednesday Mar 26th, 2025 12:35 pm	application_opened	3885	Test Application 2	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		
I to 5 of 25 (25) X							
	J	ump to Page	. [1 •] • Show: 5 •				

Figure 22. Example view of the Application Change Audit Log on the 'My Organisation' page.

4.1.3. Leave Organisation

To leave an organisation as a member:

- Select 'Organisations' from the navigation menu on the left.
- Search for your organisation under the 'Organisations' header.
- Select the red 'Leave' button under the 'Join/Leave' header.

A Marine Noise Registry	=		BETA ?	lelp 🦲 Test User 🗸
Test User	Organisations A listing of the organisations for	your site. Provides management tools for editing and deleting organ	A Marine N Marine N	oise Registry > Organisations
NAVIGATION	Crganisations			≡ -
New Application				
TView Applications	Organisation \$	Description \$	Join/Leave	Cooperation
MNR Outputs	test org			
	Test Organisation 3			Initiate discussion
File Conversion Tool	Test Organisation 2	This is a test organisation		laitiate discussion
? New What-If Scenario				
Disturbance Tool	Test Organisation 1	An organisation that tests the capabilities of the Marine Noise Registry	Leave	

Figure 23. Navigation to the 'Leave' button on the 'Organisations' page.

Alternatively:

• Select 'My Organisation' from the navigation menu on the left.

- Locate the 'Organisation Summary' panel in the top-left corner.
- Select the 'Leave organisation' button.

A Marine Noise Registry	=		BETA	?Help 🕕 Test User 🗸
Test User	Organisations Test Organisation Organisation information page for Test Organisation	n 1	😭 Marine Noise Registry	> Organisations Test Organisation 1
NAVIGATION	Organisation Summary	A Members		≡ •
New Application	Test Organisation 1	User ≎	Organisations	Status ≑
MNR Outputs	An organisation that tests the capabilities of the Marine Noise Registry			~
File Conversion Tool	✤ Administrators		Test Organisation 1	Accepted
? New What-If Scenario	2 Members 3		Test Organisation 1	Accepted
Disturbance Tool	Leave organisation		Test Organisation 1	Accepted
Cooperation Discussions	\bigcirc		Test Organisation 1	Accepted (Administrator)
			<pre></pre>	
A My Organisation			Jump to Page: 1 - Show: 10 -]

Figure 24. Example of leaving an organisation from the 'My Organisation' page.

In both cases, a pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your decision.

- Select 'Yes, leave organisation' to leave your organisation.
- Select 'Cancel' if you wish to cancel leaving the organisation.

4.2. Become An Agent

If you wish to upload data on behalf of another organisation, for example as a consultant, you need to request to become an agent for that organisation. Being an agent allows you to submit and manage data entries for the lead organisation without being a direct member of that organisation. It does not allow you to edit any other submissions other than those submitted by yourself or other members of your own organisation.



Please note that once you become an agent for another organisation, your whole organisation becomes an agent. This means that any member of your own organisation can access the information that you have submitted for the organisations that you are an agent for.

To become an agent for another organisation:

- Select the 'Organisations' tab from the navigation menu on the left.
- Search the table for the organisation you wish to become an agent for.
- Select the 'Request' button under the 'Agent' header on the right-hand side.

If the organisation is not registered yet, you will need to contact the organisation directly and ask them to register their organisation in the first instance (see Section 4.3).

-Ų́-

Please note that only organisation admins can request to become an agent for another organisation. To become an agent for another organisation, please contact your organisation's admin. If you are unable to reach the admin, please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> with your request.

A Marine Noise Registry						ВЕТА	? Help		Test User
Test User	Organisations A listing of the organisat	ions for your site. Provides mana	gement tools for	editing and del	eting organis	☆ Ma ations.	arine Noise Reg	jistry >	Organisation
NAVIGATION	Crganisations								≡ -
New Application									
View Applications	Organisation 🗢	Description \$	Status 🖨	Join/Leave	Agent	Coo	peration		Actions
In MAID Outputs	JNCC		~						
	JNCC	Joint Nature Conservation	Approved		Request	Init	liate discussi	on	
File Conversion Tool		Committee			h	ግ			

Figure 25. Example of selecting the 'Request' button on the 'Organisations' page to become an agent for another organisation.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your request.

- Select 'Yes, create request' to confirm your request to become an agent.
- Select 'Cancel' if you wish to cancel your request.

After you have requested to become an agent for an organisation, a notification email will be sent out to the administrator of that organisation. Once they have approved or rejected your request, you will receive a notification email informing you of their decision.

4.2.1. Withdraw As An Agent

To withdraw as an agent:

- Select 'My Organisation' from the navigation menu panel.
- Navigate to the 'Organisations You Are An Agent For' panel.
- Select the 'Actions' button underneath the 'Actions' header.
- Select 'Withdraw as an agent' from the drop-down menu.

O rganisations	You Are An Agent For			≡▼
Organisation \$	Description \$	Requester \$	Status ≑	Actions
			~	
Test Regulator 1	An organisation that regulates the capabilities of the Marine	Test User	Approved	Actions -
	Noise Registry		X Withdraw	as an agent
				d'

Figure 26. Example of withdrawing as an agent for an organisation from the 'My Organisation' page.

Alternatively:

- Select the 'Organisations' tab from the navigation menu on the left.
- Search the table for the organisation you wish to leave as an agent.
- Select the red 'Withdraw' button under the 'Agent' header.

rganisations listing of the organisa	tions for your site. Provides management tools for e	diting and deleti	ng organisatior	15.	A Marine Noise Registry	> Organisati
- Organisations						= •
Organisation 🗢	Description \$	Status 🖨	Join/Leave	Agent	Cooperation	Actions
		Approv: ~				
Test Regulator 1	An organisation that regulates the capabilities of the Marine Noise Registry	Approved		Withdraw	Initiate discussion	

Figure 27. Example of withdrawing as an agent for an organisation from the 'Organisations' page.

In both cases, a pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your decision to withdraw.

- Select 'Yes, withdraw' to leave the organisation as an agent.
- Alternatively, select 'Cancel' if you wish to cancel your action



Please note that this action will not only remove yourself but also your whole organisation from being an agent. Please only perform this action if you are sure that your organisation will not be uploading activities on behalf of the lead organisation in the future.

4.3. Register Organisation

Users are only able to create a new organisation if they are not a member of another organisation yet, for example in cases where their organisation is not registered yet If you are an agent planning to submit data on behalf of an unregistered organisation (see Section 4.2), you will need to contact the organisation directly and ask them to register in the first instance.



Please note that when registering a new organisation, you will automatically become the organisation administrator. If you wish to share this role, you can promote other members to administrator (see Section 4.4.3).

To register a new organisation:

- Select the 'Organisations' tab from the navigation menu on the left.
- Select the 'Register organisation' button at the bottom of the page.



It is advised that new organisations are registered by users who share the organisation's email domain. Please note that JNCC will monitor organisation administrators to ensure that lead organisations are registered themselves and not through consultants. Administrators who do not share the organisation's domain will be contacted to confirm their association.

A Marine Noise Registry	=	BETA ?Hel	p 💽 Test User 🗸
Test User	Organisations A listing of the organisations for	A Marine Noise your site. Provides management tools for editing and deleting organisations.	e Registry > Organisations
NAVIGATION	Crganisations		≡
MNR Outputs			
Disturbance Tool	Organisation \$	Description \$	Join/Leave
	test org		
A Organisations	Test Organisation 3		Join
	Test Organisation 2	This is a test organisation	Join
	Test Organisation 1	An organisation that tests the capabilities of the Marine Noise Registry	Join
		✓ ✓ 1 to 3 of 3 (28) > >> Jump to Page: 1 - Show: 10 -	
	Register organisation		

Figure 28. Navigation to the 'Register organisation' button to register a new organisation.

A pop-up window will open. Please provide the following details:

- Under 'Organisation name' enter the name of your organisation that is most used.
- Under 'Description', enter a suitable description for your organisation.
- Optional: Adjust the organisation slug and select override to save your changes.
- Select 'Register' to confirm the registration or select 'Cancel' to cancel the action.



Please note that if you are best known under an acronym, for example 'JNCC', enter the acronym as your organisation name. If you are better known under your full organisation's name, for example 'Joint Nature Conservation Committee', enter your full organisation name.

After confirming the registration, a MNR system administrator will be notified of your request. While your request is pending, you will be unable to submit any data to the system.

sations	Organisation	×
the organisations for your site. Provides management	Organisation name	
sessfully left organisation	Example Organisation	✓
	Description	
inisations	This is an organisation that generates impulsive noise in the marine environmer	ent.
ation \$		
		<i>A</i>
anisation 2		
anisation 1	Register Ca	ancel

Figure 29. Pop-up window to enter organisation details when registering a new organisation.

4.4. Organisation Administrators

An organisation can have one or multiple administrators with various responsibilities and permissions. Organisation administrators can be identified from the 'Members' panel of the 'My Organisation' page, where their status will be marked as 'Accepted (Administrator)'.

Please contact your existing organisation administrator if you wish to be added as an administrator for your organisation. If the organisation is solely administered by JNCC, please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> with your request.

A Members		≡ •
User \$	Organisations	Status 🗢
		~
Test User (test.user) test@jncc.gov.uk	Test Organisation 1	Accepted (Administrator)

Figure 30. Example view of an organisation administrator within the 'Members' panel.

4.4.1. Edit Organisation Details

To change the details of your organisation as the administrator:

- Navigate to 'Organisations' from the navigation menu on the left.
- Search for your organisation in the 'Organisations' table.
- Navigate to the 'Actions' header in the row of your organisation.
- From the drop-down menu, select 'Edit organisation'.

Organisations						-
Organisation \$	Description \$	Status \$	Join/Leave	Agent	Cooperation	Actions
est org		~				
est Organisation 3		Approved		Cancel	Initiate discussion	
est Organisation 2	This is a test organisation	Approved		Request	Initiate discussion	
est Organisation 1	An organisation that tests the capabilities of the	Approved	Leave			Actions

Figure 31. Navigation to the 'Actions' button on the 'Organisations' page to edit organisation's details.

Alternatively:

- Navigate to the 'My Organisation' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Organisation Summary' panel in the top-left corner.

- Select the 'cog' icon in the top-right corner of the panel.
- From the drop-down menu, select 'Edit'.

Organisations Test O Organisation information page for T	rganisation 1	🔏 Marine I	Noise Registry > Organisa	ations Test Organisation
Organisation Summary	🌣 - 💄 Members	i .		≡ +
Test OI	ganisatio	Organisations	Status ≑	Actions
& Administrators	0	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions -
😩 Members	3	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions -

Figure 32. Navigation to the 'Organisation Summary' panel of the 'My Organisation' page to edit an organisation's details.

In both cases, a pop-up window with your organisation's details will open.

- Edit your organisation's information as required.
- Select 'Update' to confirm your changes.
- Alternatively, select 'Cancel' to cancel your action.

	Organisation	×		
ations Test Organisation 1	Organisation name			🙀 Marine N
on Summary	Test Organisation			
Test Organisation 1 ition that tests the capabilities of the Marine Nois	Description This is an example description.		ations	Status ¢
strators			ganisation 1	Accepted
			ganisation 1	Accepted (A
Leave organisation	Update	Cancel	ganisation 1	Accepted

Figure 33. Pop-up window allowing organisation administrators to change their organisation's details.

4.4.2. Member/Agent Requests

As an organisation administrator, you are responsible for managing membership requests from new members. You will be notified via email if a new request is waiting to be approved. The user who sent the request will be notified of your decision via email.

To manage membership and agent requests:

- Navigate to the 'My Organisation' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Members' or 'Agents For Your Organisation' panel.
- Select the 'Actions' button next to the agent/member to open a drop-down menu.
- For member requests, select 'Accept member request to join' to accept the request.
- Alternatively, select 'Reject member request to join' to reject the request.
- For agent requests, select either 'Accept agent request' or 'Reject agent request'.

Please note that the 'Status' column for any outstanding requests will be marked as 'Pending'. Once accepted, the status will change to 'Accepted'.

Members			= -
User \$	Organisations	Status \$	Actions
			~
	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions -
	Test Organisation 1	Accepted (Administrator)	Actions -
	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions -
fest User (test.user) est@jncc.gov.uk ⊯	Test Organisation 1	Pending	Actions -
	4 1 to 4 of 4 (4) >	الله Ac	cept request to join

Figure 34. Navigation to the 'Actions' button to accept or reject membership requests.

4.4.3. Administrator Promotion/Demotion

Please note that an organisation must have at least one administrator. If an organisation does not have an associated administrator, JNCC will automatically be assigned as administrator.

To add or remove administrators for your organisation:

- Navigate to the 'My Organisation' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Members' panel.
- Select the 'Actions' button next to the member you wish to promote/demote.
- Select 'Promote to administrator' to add a user as an administrator.
- Select 'Demote to member' to remove a user as an administrator.

Ambers			≡ -
User 🗢	Organisations	Status ≑	Actions
			~
Test User (test.user) test@jncc.gov.uk	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions -
Test User	Test Organisation 1	Accept	te to administrator
		Remo	ove member

Figure 35. Navigation to the 'Actions' button to promote a user to administrator of your organisation.

4.4.4. Remove Member/Agent

To remove a member or an agent:

- Navigate to the 'My Organisation' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Members' or 'Agents' panel.
- Select the' Actions' button next to the member or agent you wish to remove.
- From the drop-down menu, select 'Remove Member/Agent'.

Members			=
User 🕈	Organisations	Status ≎	Actions
Test User (test.user) est@jncc.gov.uk 🍺	Test Organisation 1	Accepted	Actions •
lest User	Test Organisation 1	Accept Accept	mote to administrator lit member nd password reset link
		Il Re	emove member

Figure 36. Navigation to the 'Actions' button to 'remove' a member from your organisation

Please note that administrators should ensure that memberships are up-to-date and remove members/agents that are no longer affiliated with the organisation.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your decision to remove a member.

- Select 'Yes, remove member/agent' to confirm your action.
- Select 'Cancel' if you wish to cancel your action

4.4.5. Edit Member Details

To edit the details of an organisation member:

- Navigate to the 'Members' panel of the 'My Organisation' page.
- Select the 'Actions' button next to the member you wish to edit.
- Select 'Edit Member' from the drop-down menu.

Le Members			≡ -
User 🕈	Organisations	Status	 Actions
			~
Test User (test.user) test@jncc.gov.uk	Test Organisation 1	Accepte	Actions -
Test User	Test Organisation 1	Accer	℧ Demote to member
	rest organisation 1		C Edit member
			🖉 Send password rese
	1 to 4 of 4 (4)	>>	Remove member

Figure 37. Navigation to the 'Actions' button in the 'Members' panel to edit member details.

A pop-up window displaying the member's details will open.

- Make the required changes to the member's username and contact details.
- Select the 'Update' button to save your changes.
- If you wish to cancel your action, select 'Cancel'.

sations Test Or	User		×
on information page for Te	Username		
	First name	Last name	
Test Organis	🗹 Test 🗸	🖍 User	3
inistrators	Email	Phone Number	
nbers	test.user@organisation.org	2 00000 000000	ation
	Email Preferences		
	Allow confirmation emails	Allow summary emails	
Leave organisa	Allow notification emails	Allow reminder emails	to 1 of 1 (1) 🔌 🌶
	Update	Cancel	e: <mark>1 ∽</mark> • Show: 10
ts For Your Organisa	tion		You Are An Agent For



4.4.6. Send Password Reset Link

To send a password reset link to a specific user:

- Navigate to the 'Members' panel of the 'My Organisation' page.
- Select the 'Actions' button next to the member you wish to send the link to.
- Select 'Send password reset link' from the drop-down menu.

Members				=
User 🗢	Organisations	Status	+	Actions
Test User (test.user) test@jncc.gov.uk 🍺	Test Organisation 1	Accepte	•d	Actions
Test User	Test Organisation 1	Accept	✤ Demote to me	ember r
			Send passwer	ord reset link
	1 to 4 of 4 (4)	> >>	🔊 Remove me	mber d

Figure 39. Navigation to the 'Actions' button in the 'Members' panel to send a password reset link.

Upon selection, a pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your action.

- Select 'Confirm' to send a password reset link to the member's email address.
- Select 'Cancel' if you wish to cancel your action.

4.4.7. Manage Edit Permissions

Certain applications may need to be managed by more than one organisation. For example, a lead organisation may submit an application but would like to allow one or multiple agent organisations to be able to edit the application on their behalf.

To give an agent organisation the permission to edit an application:

- Navigate to the 'View Applications' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Select the button with the arrow icon under the 'Actions' header.

Applicati	ions													
Show 5	✓ entries													
AAN	Project	Submitter 🕴	Lead Organisation	Regulator 🕴	Licence No.	¢ S	Status		Start Date	End Date	Close-out Due	Last Updated	Actions	
All	aj ®	All	All	All	AI		["pro	8	All	All	All	All	All	
91	test application	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		p	proposed		08/11/2023	25/11/2023	20/01/2024	21/11/2023, 10:12:03	s م ،	hare edit permission
Showing 1	to 1 of 1 entries (filt	ered from 12 total	entries)										Previous	1 Next

Figure 40. View of the 'Applications' table of the 'View Applications' page with the cursor hovering over the 'Share edit permissions' button.

A pop-up window will open:

- Click into the text field to view all agents for your organisation.
- Select one or multiple agents from the drop-down list.
- Select 'Submit' to share edit permissions with the selected agent(s).

The administrators of the selected agent organisation(s) will receive an email notification.

-̈̈́Qָ-

Please note that once an agent organisation has received editing permissions, it can manage all aspects of the application. This also includes sharing or removing edit permissions for additional agents that are listed for the lead organisation. Through this functionality, agents can also remove their own permission to edit an application.

Share Edit Permission	Share Edit Permission
If you would like to allow an agent organisation to edit your application on your behalf, please select them using the input below.	If you would like to allow an agent organisation to edit your application on your behalf, please select them using the input below.
You may also remove any agents you have previously provided permission to by removing them from the input.	You may also remove any agents you have previously provided permission to by removing them from the input.
	JNCC
JNCC	
Submit Cancel	Submit Cancel

Figure 41. View of the pop-up window to share edit permissions for an application with an agent.

To remove the edit permission for certain agent(s):

- Select the label for the agent you wish to remove from the text field.
- Select the back arrow on your keyboard to delete the agent.
- Select 'Submit' to save your changes.

Please note that if a lead organisation removes an agent organisation (see Section 4.4.4), access to all edit permission shares that have been previously granted by the lead organisation will also be revoked.

Share Edit Permission	Share Edit Permission
If you would like to allow an agent organisation to edit your application on your behalf, please select them using the input below.	If you would like to allow an agent organisation to edit your application on your behalf, please select them using the input below.
You may also remove any agents you have previously provided permission to by removing them from the input.	You may also remove any agents you have previously provided permission to by removing them from the input.
JNCC Test Organisation	JNCC
Submit Cancel	Submit

Figure 42. Process of removing edit permissions from an agent for an application.

5. Application Management

As an application progresses within the MNR, it is assigned different statuses:

- New A new application which has not been saved yet.
- Draft An application and/or activity that has been saved but not yet submitted.
- Proposed An application and/or activity that has been submitted detailing one or multiple planned noise-producing activities
- Notified A planned application and/or activity that is a voluntary noise submission and has no official licence number associated with it. This also includes activities that have an exemption number.
- Consented A planned application and/or activity that has an official licence number associated with it as supplied by the respective regulatory body.
- Cancelled An application and/or activity that was planned but did not occur.
- Interim An application for which close-out data has only been partially submitted.
- Closed An application and/or activity for which all close-out data has been submitted.
- What-If An application and/or activity which can be used to assess potential disturbance of a planned or hypothetical activity within the Disturbance Tool.

The most common way an application will progress through the MNR is from 'new' to 'proposed' to 'consented' or 'notified' and finally 'closed' (Figure 43). There is, however, the option to save a new application as a 'draft' whilst activity specifics are still being worked out (see Section 5.1.4). Draft applications must be updated to 'proposed' when the activity parameters have been confirmed (see Section 5.1.5) and then marked as 'notified' (see Section 5.1.5.1) or 'consented' (see Section 5.1.5.2) in line with the licensing requirements that may apply to the application.

Users also have the ability to save an application as 'Interim' (see Section 5.2.3) where partial close-out information has been uploaded, but the application has not been officially closed yet. In order to close an application on the MNR, close-out data detailing the locations and dates the activity or activities specified in the application must be submitted. If an activity was planned but did not occur, users have the ability to cancel an activity (see Section 5.5.3) or the entire application (see Section 5.6) instead.



Figure 43. A flow diagram visualising how an application progresses through the MNR. Boxes with a solid fill show different application statuses, boxes with a transparent fill are user actions. Solid lines are mandatory steps, dotted lines are optional actions a user can perform.

5.1. New Application

To create a new application:

Navigate to the 'New Application' page from the navigation menu on the left.



Figure 44. Navigation to the 'New Application' page from the navigation panel.

Alternatively:

- Navigate to the 'View Applications' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the bottom-right corner below the 'Applications' table.
- Select the 'New Applications' button in the bottom-right corner.

Applicatio	ons											? -
Show 2	✓ entries											
AAN	Project	Submitter 🗧	Lead Organisation	Regulator	Licence No.	Status	Start Date	End Date	Close-out Due	Last Updated	Actions	
All	Α	All	["Test C 🛞	["Te 🙁	Α	All	All	All	All	All	All	
3885	Test Application 2	Test User @Testing Regulator	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator	ML/1234/5	proposed	14/01/2025	22/03/2025	21/04/2025	03/04/2025, 18:01:17	۹ 🖊	•
3900	Test Application	Test User @Test Organisation	Test Organisation	Testing Regulator		proposed	16/04/2025	03/05/2025	02/06/2025	23/04/2025, 14:22:19	۹ 🖊	•
Showing 1 t	o 2 of 3 entries (filte	ered from 2,439 t	lotal entries)							Previous	s <u>1</u> 2	Next
										🛓 Download Table	• New A	Application

Figure 45. Navigation to the 'New Application' button on the 'View Applications' page.

In both cases, a blank application form will open in a new window. The application form includes several panels in which you can start entering your data:

- Application Details A panel to enter general information about the application including the lead organisation, timeframe, and project name (see Section 5.1.1)
- Licence Details A panel to enter information on the appropriate regulator and licensing details if applicable (see Section 5.1.2).

• Proposed Activities – A panel to add one or multiple activities to the application including their timeframe, locations, and noise parameters (see Section 5.1.3).

Please note that any field marked with an asterisk (*) is mandatory. You will be unable to submit your application unless these fields are completed.

Upon the filling out all mandatory fields within each panel, users are then able to submit their application (see Section 5.1.5). Alternatively, users may wish to initially save their application as a draft (see Section 5.1.4) for which mandatory fields can remain blank.

-Q- Please note that no data will be saved unless you save or submit your application.

5.1.1. Application Details

In the 'Application Details' panel, users are required to provide information on the management and timescales of their application.

Navigate to the 'Application Details' panel and insert the following information:

- Project Name * Enter the name of the project that the application is a part of. This can be an official project name or a custom name of your choosing.
- Lead Organisation * Select the name of the organisation undertaking the activity from the drop-down menu. The menu will display your own organisation and any organisations you are an agent of.



Please note that if you are a consultant organisation submitting the activity on behalf of another organisation, you must name the organisation responsible for undertaking the activity (not your own consultancy organisation) as the lead organisation.

Earliest Start – Latest Finish * – Enter the earliest and latest potential date where application activities may occur (or the date on which the licence issue expires).
 Please input the timeframe of your application in dd/mm/yyyy format or select dates from the calendar pop-up box.



Please note that applications spanning several years are no longer required to be submitted separately. Please enter the entire timeframe of an application. Once the activities specified in an application have commenced or have been completed, users are encouraged to amend the overall applications' start and end date accordingly (see Section 5.5).

• Total Est. Duration (Days) * – Enter the estimated number of days on which the activities specified within the application will occur. Please input whole number values. If the duration is unknown, select the 'Max' button to automatically populate the field with the number of days between the start and finish date.

• Notes & Explanations – In this field, please enter any additional information that may be deemed relevant or important. This is an optional free text box (maximum 600 characters).

If custom maximum daily footprint or Effective Deterrence Ranges calculations are available for specific activities, users are encouraged to provide their figures in the 'Notes & Explanations' field (see Section 5.1.1) of the application.

Application Details		? –	Application Details	8								? -
Set the ownership, location and times Project Name *	cales of the application Lead Organisation *		Set the ownership, locat Project Name *	ion ar	nd tin	nesca	ales (of the	e app <mark>Org</mark> a	licatio nisat	ion *	
Example Application	1	•	Example Application									•
Earliest Start - Latest Finish *	Testing		Earliest Start - Latest F	inish	1 *				Tota	al Est	. Duration	(Days) *
to		Max	01/04/2025 to	1	17/07	/202	5					Max
Notes & Explanations (optional)			Notes & Explanations	«		Ju	ly 20	25		»		
				Su	Мо	Tu	We	Th	Fr	Sa		
				29	30	1	2	3	4	5		
		1.		6	7	8	9	10	11	12		1
				13	14	15	16	17	18	19		

Figure 46. Example of completing the 'Application Details' panel with information.

5.1.2. Licence Details

In the 'Licence Details' panel, users are required to specify the licensing conditions of their application such as the appropriate regulatory body, licence and/or exemption number.



Please note that users must either mark their application as 'notified' (see Section 5.1.5.1) or 'consented' (see Section 5.1.5.2). This functionality becomes available in the 'Licence Details' panel once the applications has been submitted.

- Regulator * Select the regulator that is issuing your licence and/or exemption number from the drop-down menu. If you are unsure who the regulator for your application is, please refer to Table 1 for the coarse geographic remits of different regulators.
- Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s) If your activity is licensed, enter your licence number into the text field. If your activity is exempt, enter the exemption number provided by your regulator body. If your application is a voluntary submission and you don't have an exemption number, leave the text field left blank.



Examples of common licence number formats include: GS/1234/1 (for OPRED licences), MLA/2023/00001 (for MMO licences), MS/EPS/01/2023/1 (for MD-LOT licences).
Licence Details		?	-
Provide details on the regulator, licence and/or ex	kemption number.		
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption		
Testing Regulator	Reference(s)		
	GS/0000/0 (Version 0)		

Figure 47. Example of completing the 'Licence Details' panel with information.

Table 1. Geographic remits of different regulatory bodies. Inshore: From low-water mark to 12nautical miles. Offshore: Beyond 12 nautical miles.

Location	Regulator
English inshore	Marine Management Organisation
English offshore	Marine Management Organisation
Northern Irish inshore	The Department of Agriculture, Environment and Rural Affairs
Northern Irish offshore	Marine Management Organisation
Scottish inshore	Marine Directorate
Scottish offshore	Marine Directorate
Welsh inshore	Natural Resources Wales
Welsh offshore	Natural Resources Wales

5.1.3. Proposed Activities

In the 'Proposed Activities' panel, users can specify one or multiple different activities that are part of the application, including their timeframe, location, noise parameters, and any mitigations or abatements.



Please note that if multiple noise sources are provided within one application, they are automatically saved as linked activities under a shared AAN and are distinguishable by a suffix. For example, for AAN 42 linked activities are named '42_1', '42_2', etc.

To add a new activity to an application:

- Select the 'Details' tab and enter the required data (see Section 5.1.3.1).
- Select the 'Location' tab and enter the required data (see Section 5.1.3.2).
- Select the 'Mitigations/Abatements' tab and enter the required data (see Section 5.1.3.3)
- Select the 'Sound Parameters' tab and enter the required data (see Section 5.1.3.4)
- Select the 'Add' button to add the activity to the application.

Repeat the steps outline above to add additional activities to the application.

While entering data, users can freely navigate between the different tabs by selecting a tab directly or by selecting the 'Previous' and 'Next' button. The 'Add' button can be selected at any time when entering information. However, if the information is till incomplete, users will need to select the activity in the table to update the added entry with additional information (see Section 5.5.1).

5.1.3.1. Activity Details

Navigate to the 'Details' tab of the 'Proposed Activities' panel and provide the following information on the noise sources that are expected to be used:

- Noise source * Select the activity type from the drop-down menu. See Table 2 for available options.
- Sub-type * Select the sub-type of your noise source from the drop-down menu. The menu will only display options relevant to the noise source that is selected. Please see Table 2 for available options.



Please note that when selecting 'Other' as a subtype additional information will need to be provided (e.g. the type of equipment used).

Noise Source	Sub-type
Acoustic Deterrent Device	Other
Military Sonar	Anti-Submarine Warfare (ASW) Sonar; ASW Sonar Check
Explosive	Open Water (< 2 kg, > 2 kg); UXO (Low Order, High Order); Within 100 m of mudline (< 2 kg, > 2 kg); Other
Multibeam Echosounder	Any
Impact Pile Driving	Conductor; Mono; Pin; Sheet; Other
Seismic Survey	Ocean Bottom; Regional; Reservoir; Route; Vertical Profile; Site; Mini Airgun; Other
Sub-bottom profiler	Boomer; Chirp; Parametric; Pinger; Sparker; Imager

Table 2. Activity noise sources and available sub-type options.

- Earliest Start Latest Finish Enter the earliest date and the latest potential date where the activity may occur. Please input values in dd/mm/yyyy format or select dates using the calendar pop-up box. This information is optional but may be useful if there are activities with different planned dates, e.g. separate piling campaigns, sequential geophysical surveys.
- Estimated Duration (Days) Enter the estimated number of days across which the activity will occur. This should only be as high as the estimated number of days you have provided in the 'Application Details' panel. If the duration is unknown, please select the 'Max' button to automatically populate the field with the number of days between the start and finish date. This information is optional.

AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
			No data av	ailable in table			
)etails Location	on Mitigatio	ns/Abatements	s Sound Paramet	ters			
pecify planned eq	quipment types,	dates and dura	tions of activities				
xample provided i	IN THE MNR HEID	and guidance	document.				
Example provided in PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies free except for Multibes activities outside the loise Source *	rom 10Hz to 10, am Echosounde hese ranges sho	000Hz are accors where 10Hz uld not be uplo	epted by the MNR, to 12,000Hz are accorded.	epted).			
DLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies frexcept for Multibes activities outside the loise Source *	in the MNR help rom 10Hz to 10, am Echosounde hese ranges sho iler	000Hz are accord rs where 10Hz uld not be uplo	epted by the MNR, to 12,000Hz are acce aded. Subtype *	epted).)		
Example provided in PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies fr except for Multiber activities outside the loise Source * Sub-bottom Profi- arliest Start - Lat	in the MNR help rom 10Hz to 10, am Echosounde hese ranges sho iler test Finish (opt	000Hz are acco rs where 10Hz uld not be uplo • ional)	epted by the MNR, to 12,000Hz are accorded. Subtype *	epted).]		
Example provided in PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies fr except for Multibes activities outside the loise Source * Sub-bottom Profi- carliest Start - Lat	rom 10Hz to 10, am Echosounde hese ranges sho iler test Finish (opt	000Hz are accors where 10Hz uld not be uplo	epted by the MNR, to 12,000Hz are acce aded. Subtype *	epted).]		

Figure 48. Data input section for detailing different activities and their sub-types.

Please note that users have the ability to split up a specific activity into multiple entries to provide a more granular overview of their planned operations.

While the provision of an earliest start and latest finish for activities is optional, it enables users to provide a more granular overview of their planned activity by dividing their planned operations into multiple activities with discrete start and end dates within the overall application start and end dates.

This may specifically be relevant for:

- Operations that span multiple years or seasons where users can enter a separate activity per year and/or season (see example in Figure 49).
- Operations that have a defined work schedule, for example a survey or piling schedule, where operations are planned to occur over a specific time periods within the overall licencing period (see example in Figure 50).
- Operations that involve only one activity type but with different specifications, for example a UXO clearance campaign that involves UXO with different explosive charges.

osed Activi	ties						?
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Selec
NEW	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger	01/01/2025	10/01/2025	8	0	0
NEW	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger	04/06/2025	19/06/2025	9	0	0
NEW	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger	23/01/2026	30/01/2026	8	0	0
NEW	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger	13/03/2026	26/03/2026	11	0	0

Figure 49. Example view of the 'Proposed Activities' panel of an application for which multiple entries for the same activity spanning over multiple years were added.

	ctivities							? -
AAN_N	S Source		Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
NEW	Impact Pi	le Driving	Pin	01/02/2025	12/02/2025	11	ø	0
NEW	Impact Pi	le Driving	Pin	15/08/2025	25/09/2025	10	0	0
Details	Location Miti	gations/Abatem	ents Sou	ind Parameters				
Specify plan	ned equipment typ	es, dates and d	durations of a	ctivities				
start and end example prov	I dates (within the vided in the MNR	overall applicat help and guidar	tion timeline), nce document	locations, equipment	type, UXO size or ma	aximum nammer e	energy. Pleases	see me
etart and end example prop PLEASE NO Donly frequen except for M	I dates (within the vided in the MNR TE: cies from 10Hz to lultibeam Echosol	overall applicat help and guidar 10,000Hz are a unders where 10	tion timeline), nce document accepted by th 0Hz to 12,000	locations, equipment he MNR,)Hz are accepted).	ype, UXO size or ma	aximum nammer e	energy. Pieases	see the
start and end example prove PLEASE NO Donly frequent except for M Activities out	I dates (within the vided in the MNR TE: cies from 10Hz to lutibeam Echoso side these ranges te *	overall applicat help and guidar 10,000Hz are a unders where 10 should not be u	tion timeline), nce document accepted by th 0Hz to 12,000 uploaded. Subtype	locations, equipment he MNR, IHz are accepted).	ype, UXO size or ma	aximum nammer e	nergy. Piease :	
etart and end example prov PLEASE NO Donly frequen except for M Activities out Noise Source Impact Pile	I dates (within the vided in the MNR TE: cies from 10Hz to lutibeam Echoso side these ranges se *	overall applicat help and guidar 10,000Hz are a unders where 10 should not be a	ion timeline), nce document accepted by ti 0Hz to 12,000 uploaded. Subtype Pin	locations, equipment he MNR, IHz are accepted).	ype, UXO size or ma	ximum nammer e	mergy. Piease :	see uie
etart and end example prov PLEASE NO Doly frequen except for M Activities out Noise Source Impact Pile Earliest Star	I dates (within the vided in the MNR TE: cies from 10Hz to lutibeam Echosol side these ranges ee * e Driving tt - Latest Finish	overall applicat help and guidar 10,000Hz are a unders where 10 should not be a (optional)	ion timeline), nce document accepted by ti 0Hz to 12,000 uploaded. Subtype Pin	locations, equipment he MNR,)Hz are accepted). .* Est. Duration (Date	ype, UXO size or ma vs) (optional)	ximum nammer e	nergy. Piease :	see uie

Figure 50. Data input example for submitting multiple entries for the same activity with different start and end dates to provide a more granular overview of the timing of planned operations.

5.1.3.2. Activity Location

For proposed activities, an approximate location suffices. Detailed locations will need be provided during close-out reporting. If you wish to save your application as a draft instead, location information is not required until you wish to officially submit the application.



Please note that users are only able to submit location data that fall within UK international waters.

Users are able to submit unique locations per activity. To enter proposed activity locations:

- Navigate to the 'Location' tab.
- Select the type of location information you will be submitting from 'Area type'.

Activity locations can be entered as Oil & Gas Blocks (see Section 5.1.3.2.1), coordinates (see Section 5.1.3.2.2), or using a shapefile (see Section 5.1.3.2.3). Block references and coordinates can be manually entered or by uploading a file.

Proposed Activ	ities						? –
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
NEW	Impact Pile Driving	Pin	01/02/2025	12/02/2025	11	ø	0
NEW	Impact Pile Driving	Pin	15/08/2025	25/09/2025	10	0	0
Details Loca Please specify th Only an approxin Area type O&G Blocks No location has b	Ation Mitigations/Abatem the area(s) in which the activity mate position is necessary, de Coordinates Shaper been defined for this activity.	ents Sound y will occur. etailed positions file	l Parameters can be provided du	iring close-out.			

Figure 51. The 'Location' tab of the 'Proposed Activities' panel is selected displaying the option to input data as either Oil and Gas Blocks, coordinates, or as a shapefile.

5.1.3.2.1. Oil And Gas Blocks

To manually add oil and gas block references:

- Select 'O&G Blocks' underneath 'Area type'.
- Select the 'Manual Entry' tab.
- Click into the 'Block References' text field.
- Select the applicable block code(s) from the drop-down list.
- Select the 'Import' button to add the selected locations to the activity.

To upload block references using a XLSX file:

- Select 'O&G Blocks' underneath 'Area type'.
- Select the 'File' tab.
- Optional: Select the 'Download Template (XLSX)' button to download a template file.
- Complete the template with your location data and save it to your files.
- Select the 'Browse' button to open a file from your file explorer.
- If your upload was successful, you will receive an 'Upload complete' notification.



Please note that uploading a file will replace any previously entered location data.

AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Selec
NEW	Impact Pile Driving	Pin	01/02/2025	12/02/2025	11	0	0
NEW	Impact Pile Driving	Pin	15/08/2025	25/09/2025	10	0	0
lease specify the	tion Mitigations/Abater e area(s) in which the activit	ty will occur.	Parameters				
and second and second second	alle position to necessary, a	ctalicu positions ci	an be provided du	ring close-out.			
Manual Entry	Coordinates Shape	file	Shov	w 5 v entries Block			
Manual Entry Please use the Gas blocks wh	Coordinates Shape	enter/select the Oil	Show	w 5 v entries Block No da	ta available in	table	

Figure 52. Example of entering and importing activity locations as Oil and Gas Block codes.

Proposed Activities							? –
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration Loca	tion	Select
			No data availa	able in table			
Details Location	Mitigations/Abatements	Sound Parameter	ers				
Please specify the are Only an approximate p	a(s) in which the activity will position is necessary, detailed	occur. I positions can be pro	ovided during close-out.				
Area type O&G Blocks C	coordinates ^O Shapefile						
Block import cor	mpleted successfully!			Show 5 v entries			
Manual Entry F	ile			Block	\$		
WARNING: Uploadi	ng a file will REPLACE any e	existing data!	an data ta ika katian kafara	86/4			
re-uploading.	, download your current date	а апо аррено уон не	ew data to the bottom before	86/3			
Browse	_blocks_example.xlsx		Lownload Template (XLSX)	Showing 1 to 2 of 2 entries		Previous	1 Next
<u> </u>	Upload complete			Download			
					A Download Current Data (XLSX)		

Figure 53. Example of importing activity locations as Oil and Gas Block codes by uploading a file.

5.1.3.2.2. Coordinates

Please note that coordinates must be provided in either decimal degrees or degrees:minutes:seconds.

- Decimal degree latitude/longitude coordinate pairs (WGS84) can be copied from Web mapping tools. Example: 56.105, -2.732.
- Coordinate pairs entered as degrees:minutes:seconds must be in dd:mm:ss format, where dd, mm, ss are two-digit integers representing degrees, minutes, and seconds respectively. Additionally, the cardinal direction (North, East, South, West) must be provided as a single capital letter. Example: 56N:06:18, 2W:43:55.

To manually enter your locations as coordinates:

- Select 'Coordinates' underneath 'Area type'.
- Select the 'Manual Entry' tab.
- Click into the 'Enter Location(s)' text box.
- Input your coordinates in either decimal degrees or degrees:minutes:seconds.
- Select 'Import' to add your activity locations.

Please note that, during manual entry, coordinates within a coordinate pair must be separated by a comma to be read correctly. Press 'Enter' on your keyboard to add the next coordinate pair in a new line.

Proposed	Activities								? -
AAN	NS S	ource	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Du	ration Lo	cation	Select
				No data ava	ilable in table				
Details	Location	Mitigations/Ab	atements	Sound Parameters					
Please sp	ecify the area(s)	in which the a	ctivity will occu	r.					
Only an ap	pproximate posit	ion is necessa	ry, detailed pos	sitions can be provided	during close-out.				
0 0&G B	locks Coor	dinates O SI	hapefile						
					Show 5 v entrie	\$			
Help	Manual Entry	File			Latitude		Longitud	e i	
Enter le	ocation(s)					No data	available in table	e	
56.10 56.10	95, -2.73 94, -2.73				Showing 0 to 0 of 0 en	tries		Previous	Next
				1.					
				Import					

Figure 54. Example of manually imported activity locations as coordinates in decimal degrees.

To upload coordinates using a XLSX file:

- Select 'Coordinates' under 'Area type'.
- Select the 'File' tab.
- Optional: Select 'Download Template (XLSX)' button to download a template file.
- Complete the template with your location data and save it to your files.
- Select the 'Browse' button to open a XLSX file from your file explorer.
- If your upload was successful, you will receive an 'Upload complete' notification.

Please note that XSLX files must contain separate columns for latitude and longitude to be read correctly.

	A	В	С		А	В	С
1	Latitude	Longitude		1	Latitude	Longitude	
2	56.105	-2.732		2	56N:06:18	2W:43:55	

Figure 55. Example layout of a XLSX file with coordinates pairs entered in degrees:minutes:seconds (right) and decimal degrees (left).

5.1.3.2.3. Shapefile

To upload activity locations as a shapefile:

- Select the 'Shapefile' option underneath 'Area type'.
- Select the 'Browse' button to load your file explorer.
- Navigate to where your shapefile is saved.
- Select and open the zip folder containing the shapefile.
- If uploaded successfully, you will receive a 'Shapefile import completed!' notification.

Please note that shapefiles must include polygons or points and must be zipped into one file that include a .shp, .prj, and .dbf file as a minimum.

	es						?
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
			No data avail	able in table			
Details Location	on Mitigatio	ns/Abatements	Sound Paramete	rs			
lease specify the	area(s) in which	the activity will oc	cur.				
nly an approxima	te position is ne	cessary, detailed p	oositions can be prov	vided during close-out			
rea type							
O&G Blocks	Coordinates	Shapefile					
hanofiles must in		v nointe zinned in	to 1 file (including s	hn nri dhfas minim	(172)		
Shapefiles must in Drice the file uploa Shapefile im Unpacking z Loading sha Validating sh Calculating t Calculating r Calculating r Finalising im Shapefile im	clude polygons of d is complete, th port started! Ple ip archive pefile apefile olock intersection marine region inf proximities to co port port completed!	or points, zipped in ne shapefile will be ase wait ns tersections nservation areas	to 1 file (including .s processed.	hp, .prj, .dbf as minim	um)		
Shapefiles must in Once the file uploa Shapefile im Unpacking z Loading sha Validating sha Calculating t Calculating r Calculating r Finalising im Shapefile im Select zipped sha	clude polygons of d is complete, th port started! Ple ip archive pefile polock intersection marine region into proximities to con port port completed! pefile	or points, zipped in he shapefile will be ase wait ns tersections nservation areas	to 1 file (including .s processed.	hp, .prj, .dbf as minim	um)		
Shapefiles must in Once the file uploa Shapefile im Unpacking z Loading sha Validating sh Calculating t Calculating r Calculating r Finalising im Shapefile im Select zipped sha Browse	clude polygons of d is complete, th port started! Ple ip archive papefile olock intersection marine region information porximities to comport port completed! pefile ygon.zip	or points, zipped in ne shapefile will be ase wait ns tersections nservation areas	to 1 file (including .s processed.	hp, .prj, .dbf as minim	um)		

Figure 56. Example of a successful upload of a zipped file containing activity locations as a shapefile.

5.1.3.3. Mitigations/Abatements

To specify any mitigations or abatements that may be used during the activity:

- Navigate to the 'Mitigations/Abatements' tab.
- Click into the text field and select one or multiple of the options provided.

For impact pile driving and UXO clearance activities, users are required to specific if their activity is planned with or without abatements.

If no abatements are planned to be used:

- Select 'Without abatements' underneath the 'Activity is planned...' heading.
- Select the tick box next to 'I confirm that no abatements are planned for this activity'.

If abatements are planned to be used:

- Select 'With abatements' underneath the 'Activity is planned...' heading.
- Click into the text fields and select one or multiple options provided.

-<u>`</u>Q́-

Please note that to add Acoustic Deterrent Devices (ADD) as a mitigation, you must select 'Other' from the drop-down menu and specify it in the text field. If you are using an ADD for any other purpose, add it as a noise source in the 'Details' tab and specify the type of ADD that is used.

	vities						?
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Sele
			No data availab	le in table			
etails Loo	ation Mitigati	ons/Abatements	Sound Parameters				
lease specify	any mitigations or	abatements that ma	ay be used during this a	activity.			
Vease specify your abateme rovided.	any mitigations or any mitigation is i	abatements that mannet listed or you wis	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. s, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify your abateme rovided. litigations (or	any mitigations or nt or mitigation is i ntional)	abatements that mannet listed or you wit	ay be used during this a	activity. s, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Vease specify your abateme rovided. Aitigations (op Click to add r	any mitigations or nt or mitigation is i ntional) nitigations	abatements that manned listed or you wit	ay be used during this a	activity. s, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Vease specify your abateme rovided. Nitigations (op Click to add r Marine Mamr	any mitigations or nt or mitigation is n otional) nitigations nal Observers	abatements that manner listed or you wit	ay be used during this a	activity. 5, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify f your abateme rovided. Mitigations (op Click to add r Marine Mamr Passive Acou	any mitigations or nt or mitigation is n otional) nitigations nal Observers stic Monitoring	abatements that managements that management	ay be used during this a	activity. s, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify if your abateme rovided. Aitigations (op Click to add r Marine Mamr Passive Acou Soft Start	any mitigations or a nt or mitigation is i o <i>tional)</i> nitigations nal Observers stic Monitoring	abatements that mannet listed or you wis	ay be used during this a	activity. 6, please also selec	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box

Figure 57. Example of adding information on mitigations to a specific noise source.

AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
			No data availabl	e in table			
Details Locatio	n Mitigatio	ons/Abatements	Sound Parameters				
lease specify any r	mitigations or a	batements that m	ay be used during this a	activity.			
Please specify any r your abatement or rovided.	mitigations or a mitigation is n	batements that m ot listed or you wis	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. , please also select	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify any i your abatement or rovided. litigations (option	mitigations or a r mitigation is n nal)	batements that m	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. , please also select	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify any i your abatement or rovided. Ititigations (option Marine Mammal C	mitigations or a r mitigation is n mal) Observers	batements that m	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. , please also select	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify any i your abatement or rovided. Ititigations (option Marine Mammal C .ctivity is planned	mitigations or a r mitigation is n nal) Observers	batements that m	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. , please also select	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box
Please specify any i ryour abatement of rovided. Ititigations (option Marine Mammal C activity is planned With abatements	mitigations or a r mitigation is n mal) Observers	batements that m	ay be used during this a sh to add further details	activity. , please also select	t 'Other' and provide	details in the text	box

Figure 58. Example of adding information on abatements to a specific noise source.

5.1.3.4. Sound Parameters

Please note that the MNR only records activities that fall within specified parameters' ranges. Please refer to Table 3 for accepted data ranges per parameter. Activities that fall outside the ranges should not be uploaded.

To add sound parameters to an activity:

- Navigate to the 'Sound Parameters' tab.
- Enter the parameters values into their respective fields.

Parameter	Unit	Min	Мах	Supplementary information
Frequency	Hz	10	10,000	10–12,000 Hz for Multibeam Echosounders.
Sound Pressure Level	dB	120	300	
Sound Exposure Level	dB	140	360	
Maximum Airgun Volume	in ³	-	8,000	Seismic Survey only.
TNT Equivalent	kg	-	1,000	Explosives only.
Maximum Hammer Energy	kJ	-	6,000	Impact Pile Driving only.
Pile Diameter	m	0	15	Impact Pile Driving only.
Survey Dimension	-	2	4	2D, 3D, or 4D. Seismic Survey only.

 Table 3. Accepted data ranges for different activity noise source parameters.

No data available in table Details Location Mitigations/Abatements Sound Parameters Sound pressure level is maximum instantaneous SPL - dB re: 1uPa @ 1m Sound exposure level is maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m Sound exposure level is maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m For parametric surveys, input values for secondary frequency. PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, (except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). Activities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. Frequency (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) Sound exposure level [maximum second as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m	AAN_	NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Selec
Details Location Mitigations/Abatements Sound Parameters Sound pressure level is maximum instantaneous SPL - dB re: 1uPa @ 1m Image: Sound exposure level is maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m For parametric surveys, input values for secondary frequency. PLEASE NOTE: Duly frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). Activities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. Frequency (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500 (dB)					No data avail	able in table			
Sound pressure level is maximum instantaneous SPL - dB re: 1uPa @ 1m Sound exposure level is maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m For parametric surveys, input values for secondary frequency. PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). vctivities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. Frequency (Hz) 3500 Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) (dB) Sound exposure level [maximum secon as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m	tails	Location	Mitigatio	ns/Abatements	Sound Parameter	^{rs} I			
Sound exposure level is maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m For parametric surveys, input values for secondary frequency. *LEASE NOTE: buly frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). .ctivities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. requency (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500	und pre	sure level i	is maximum i	instantaneous SF	L - dB re: 1uPa @ 1r	n C			
For parametric surveys, input values for secondary frequency. PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). accept for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). accept for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). accept for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). accept for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). accept (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500 (dB) as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m)									
PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). .ctivities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. irrequency (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500	und exp	osure level	is maximum	single pulse SEL	, or maximum per sec	cond SEL, as applical	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s	@ 1m	
Inly frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz are accepted by the MNR, except for Multibeam Echosounders where 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). .ctivities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. irrequency (Hz) Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500	und exp r param	osure level etric survey	is maximum s, input value	single pulse SEL es for secondary f	, or maximum per sec requency.	cond SEL, as applical	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s i	@ 1 m	
acception Multibean Eurosouncers where for z to rz, oonz are accepted). acception Multibean Eurosouncers where for z to rz, oonz are accepted). iccivities outside these ranges should not be uploaded. Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) 3500 (dB) pulse SEL, or maximum per secon as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m)	und exp r param EASE N	osure level etric survey: OTE:	is maximum s, input value	single pulse SEL es for secondary f	, or maximum per sea requency.	cond SEL, as applical	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s (@ 1m	
Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) Sound exposure level [maximum s 3500 (dB) pulse SEL, or maximum per secon as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m)	r parame EASE N	osure level etric survey: OTE: encies from	is maximum s, input value 10Hz to 10,(Echosounda	single pulse SEL es for secondary f 000Hz are accep	, or maximum per sec requency. led by the MNR,	cond SEL, as applical	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s (@ 1m	
3500 (dB) pulse SEL, or maximum per secon as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m	EASE N Ily freque cept for tivities o	osure level etric surveys OTE: encies from Multibeam utside these	is maximum s, input value 10Hz to 10,0 Echosounde e ranges sho	single pulse SEL es for secondary f 000Hz are accep rs where 10Hz to uld not be upload	, or maximum per sea requency. led by the MNR, p 12,000Hz are accep led.	cond SEL, as applical	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s (@ 1m	
as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m	EASE Not the second sec	osure level etric survey: OTE: encies from Multibeam utside these (Hz)	is maximum s, input value 10Hz to 10,0 Echosounde e ranges shor	single pulse SEL es for secondary f 000Hz are accep rs where 10Hz to uld not be upload S	, or maximum per sea requency. ted by the MNR, p 12,000Hz are accep led. ound Pressure Leve	cond SEL, as applical ted). el (re 1uPa @ 1m)	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s d Sound exposi	@ 1m ure level (maxim	um single
235	EASE N Ily freque ccept for tivities o	osure level etric survey: OTE: encies from Multibeam utside these r (Hz)	is maximum s, input value 10Hz to 10,1 Echosounde e ranges shor	single pulse SEL s for secondary f 000Hz are accep rs where 10Hz to uld not be upload S	, or maximum per sec requency. led by the MNR, o 12,000Hz are accep led. ound Pressure Leve (B)	cond SEL, as applical ted). el (re 1uPa @ 1m)	ole - dB re: 1uPa ² s Sound expos pulse SEL, or	@ 1m ure level [maxim maximum per s	um single econd SE

Figure 59. Example of adding sound parameters to an activity.

5.1.3.5. Download Current Data: Proposed

Users can download submitted activity locations from the 'Locations' tab of the 'Proposed Activities' panel. This function is useful when users wish to append additional data to previously uploaded data.

roposed Activitie	es						? -
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
			No data av	ailable in table			
Details Locatio	n Mitigatio	ns/Abatements	Sound Parame	ters			
Please specify the a	area(s) in which	the activity will or	cour.				
Only an approximat	e position is ne	cessary, detailed	positions can be p	rovided during close-out.			
Area type	Coordinates	O Shanefile					
- Odd Diotks -	Coordinates	Shapenie					
				Show 5 v entri	es		
Manual Entry	File			Block	\$		÷
Please use the fo Gas blocks where	llowing selections of the selection of t	on tool to enter/sel vill occur.	ect the Oil &	1/29			
Block Reference	\$			1/25		Ĩ	
				Showing 1 to 2 of 2 er	ntries	Previous	1 Next
	Import & A	ppend	t & Replace All	Download		_	
				<u>م</u> ا	Download Current	Data (XLSX))

Figure 60. Navigation to the 'Download Current Data (XLSX)' button in the 'Location' tab.

-`Q

Please note that it is not possible to download current location data that was submitted as a shapefile.

To download current activity location data as an XLSX file:

- Navigate to the ' Proposed Activities' panel.
- Select the activity you wish to download data for from the table.
- Select the 'Location' tab.
- Select the 'Download Current Data (XLSX)' button at the bottom of the panel.
- Upon selecting the button, the download of a date-stamped XLSX file will initiate.

5.1.4. Save Draft Application

To save a draft application:

- Navigate to the top-right corner of the page of a new application form
- Select the 'Save Draft' button.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change from **NEW** to **DRAFT**.
- A pop-up window will open if your application was successfully saved.
- Select 'Ok' to confirm.

-̈̈́Qָ́-

Please note that all mandatory 'Application Details' fields (see Section 5.1.1) must be completed to be able to save a draft application. If a mandatory field in missing, an error message will appear at the bottom-right of the screen specifying the type of information that is missing.

Back to Applications	** NE	W **	Save Draft Submit Application
Application Details	? –	Licence Details	? -
Set the ownership, location and tim Project Name *	Lead Organisation *	Provide details on the regulator, I Regulator *	icence and/or exemption number. Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)
Earliest Start - Latest Finish *	Total Est. Duration (Days) *		

Figure 61. Navigation to the 'Save Draft' button to save an application as draft.

5.1.5. Submit Application

Please ensure that the submitted data is correct. Once submitted as proposed, an application will become publicly visible.

To submit an application as proposed:

- Navigate to the top-right corner of the page of a new or draft application form
- Select the 'Submit Application' button.

You will be prompted with a pop-up window:

- Select 'Yes' to confirm your submission.
- Select 'No' to keep your application in draft stage.
- The status message at the top will change to **PROPOSED**.

Please note that all mandatory fields in the 'Application Details' (see Section 5.1.1), 'Licence Details' ' (see Section 5.1.2), and 'Proposed Activities (see Section 5.1.3) panels must be completed to be able to submit an application. If a mandatory field in missing, an error message will appear at the bottom-right of the screen specifying the type of information that is missing.

Back to Applications	** NEW	**	Save Draft	Submit Application
Application Details	? - Li	icence Details		? –

Figure 62. Navigation to the 'Submit Application' button to submit an application as proposed.

5.1.5.1. Mark as Notified

If your application is a voluntary submission or is exempt from licensing, users should mark their proposed application form as notified and provide an exemption reference if applicable.

To mark a proposed application as notified:

- Navigate to the 'Licence Details' panel.
- Optional: Select the 'Licence Application/Exemption References(s)' field.
- Optional: Enter the exemption reference as provided by your regulator.
- Select the 'Mark as Notified' button at the bottom of the panel.
- Select 'Save Changes' in the top-right corner of the page.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change to **Notified**.

Licence Details	? —						
vrovide details on the regulator, licence and/or exemption number.							
Once you have received a licence number from the regulator, ple	Once you have received a licence number from the regulator, please provide it below and mark your application as "Consented".						
If you are providing your activity information as a notification plea exemption reference if available.	se mark your application as "Notification" and provide an						
If your activity requires a licence or exemption but you do not yet or "Consented".	have one, please do not mark your application as "Notification"						
Once you have marked as either "Consented" or "Notification", p	ease save changes.						
Examples of Licence Application/Exemption References include MS/EPS/01/2023/1	GS/1234/1, EXE/2023/00001, MLA/2023/00001,						
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)						
Testing Regulator	EXE/1234/5						
Mark as Notification	Mark as Consented						

Figure 63. Navigation to the 'Mark as Notification' button to mark an application as notified.

-<u>`</u>Q́-

Please note that close-out data can only be submitted once an application has been marked as either consented or notified.

5.1.5.2. Mark as Consented

Most activities submitted to the MNR are subject to being consented by different regulatory bodies. Once a licence reference has been received by the respective regulator, users should update their proposed application form with the licence reference and mark the application as consented.

To mark a proposed application as consented:

- Navigate to the 'Licence Details' panel.
- Select the 'Licence Application/Exemption References(s)' field.
- Enter the licence reference as provided by your regulator.
- Select the 'Mark as Consented' button at the bottom of the panel.
- Select 'Save Changes' in the top-right corner of the page.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change to **CONSENTED**.

Licence Details	? –						
Provide details on the regulator, licence and/or exemption number.							
Once you have received a licence number from the regulator, ple	ase provide it below and mark your application as "Consented".						
If you are providing your activity information as a notification plea exemption reference if available.	se mark your application as "Notification" and provide an						
If your activity requires a licence or exemption but you do not yet or "Consented".	have one, please do not mark your application as "Notification"						
Once you have marked as either "Consented" or "Notification", pl	ease save changes.						
Examples of Licence Application/Exemption References include MS/EPS/01/2023/1	GS/1234/1, EXE/2023/00001, MLA/2023/00001,						
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)						
Testing Regulator	ML/1234/5						
Mark as Notification	Mark as Consented						

Figure 64. Navigation to the 'Mark as Consented' button to mark an application as consented.

Please note that close-out data can only be submitted once an application has been marked as either consented or notified.

To change an application from notified to consented:

- Navigate to the 'Licence Details' panel.
- Enter the licence reference as provided by your regulator.
- Select the 'Change to Consented' button.
- Select 'Save Changes' in the top-right corner of the page.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change to **CONSENTED**.

Licence Details	? –						
Provide details on the regulator, licence and/or exemption numb	er.						
nce you have received a licence number from the regulator, please provide it below and mark your application as "Consented".							
If you are providing your activity information as a notification plea exemption reference if available.	ase mark your application as "Notification" and provide an						
If your activity requires a licence or exemption but you do not ye or "Consented".	t have one, please do not mark your application as "Notification"						
Once you have marked as either "Consented" or "Notification", p	lease save changes.						
Examples of Licence Application/Exemption References include MS/EPS/01/2023/1	GS/1234/1, EXE/2023/00001, MLA/2023/00001,						
Regulator *	Licence Application/Exemption Reference(s)						
Testing Regulator	ML/1234/5						
Change to	Consented						

Figure 65. Navigation to the 'Change to Consented' button to change an application to consented.

5.2. Close-out Reporting

A close-out report is an accurate account of an activity after it has been completed and must be finalised by the close-out due date. An application must have been submitted as proposed and updated to consented or notified before a close-out report can be completed.

To submit close-out data:

- Select 'View Applications' from the navigation menu.
- Select the button with the pen icon to open your application in Edit mode.
- Scroll down to the 'Close-out reporting' panel.

Application	S											
Show 2	 entries 											
AAN	Project 🕴	Submitter 🕴	Lead Organisation	Regulator 🕴	Licence	Status	Start Date	End Date	Close-out Due	Last Updated	Actions	
All	,	All	["Test (🛛 🕲	All	Α	All	All	All	All	All	All	
2	Test 1	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed	25/06/2023	30/06/2023		13/09/2023, 09:26:56		
3	Test 2	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed	01/04/2023	30/04/2023		24/07/2023, 11:57:29	۹ 🖊	*
Showing 1 to 2	of 11 entries (fi	iltered from 12 to	tal entries)						Previous	1 2 3	4 5 6	Next

Figure 66. Navigation to the edit button in the Applications table which is denoted by a pen icon.

To enter close-out locations and dates to an activity:

- Navigate to the 'Close-out Year' drop-down menu in the top-left corner of the panel
- Select 'New Submission' from the drop-down menu

Close-ou	ut reportir	ng							? -
Close-out All Years All Years	Year (view only) (view only)		•	Penorted	Block		Ein		Clear changes
New sub	Sub	G.	Dected Duration	Days (pending)	Days (pending)	Select	Show 5 v entries	Search:	
3906_1	bottom Profiler	Chirp		0 (0)	0 (0)	O	AAN_Ref : Latitude :	Longitude 🗧 Block 🗧	Earliest Latest Date Date
					Clear	Selection	3906_1	1/1	
							3906_1	1/2	
							3906_1	1/3	
							Showing 1 to 3 of 3 entries	Ρ	revious 1 Next
							Please Note: If you are using Microsoft Excel, (Data>Get Data>From File>Fror Data type detection to 'Do not do recommended some oil and gas	ensure when opening CSV f m Text/csv) with the columns etect data types'; if you do no blocks will show up as dates	iles they are imported in the correct format or set it open the file as 5.

Figure 67. Example of selecting the 'New submission' option in the 'Close-out reporting' panel of an application to enter close-out locations and dates.

5.2.1. Actual Locations and Dates

Please note that it is not possible to upload shapefiles at the close-out reporting stage. Multipoints, points, linestrings, and multilinestrings that were uploaded as shapefiles at the proposed stage are converted into their unique coordinates to populate the locations table of the close-out reporting panel. Proposed locations uploaded as polygons cannot be converted to coordinates and, therefore, will need to be manually added to the locations table during close-out reporting, either as coordinates or O&G blocks.

For each activity, actual locations and dates can be provided as either Oil and Gas Blocks or coordinates. These can be submitted either manually or uploaded as a CSV or XLSX file. If your survey has an associated P1/11 file, please use the File Conversion Tool (see Section 7) to generate a XLSX file which is pre-formatted for upload to the MNR. This will ensure a more accurate plotting of the survey locations and avoids overestimating the noise impact.

To manually add close-out data for an activity:

- Select an activity in the table on the left.
- Select either the 'O&G Blocks; or 'Coordinates' tab as required.
- To add dates to a location, select the respective row in the 'Select 'column.
- The 'O&G Block' or 'Latitude/Longitude' fields will auto-populate with your selection.
- Click into the 'Activity Dates' field.
- To add dates, manually type or click on the respective date(s) in the pop-up calendar.
- Once completed, select the 'Update' button to add the dates to the table.
- Repeat the same process for each location in the table.

- Q- Please separate	each da	ate w	rith a	con	nma if	there a multiple da	ites per location.
Help O&G Blocks C	oordinate	S	File	S	Sound P	arameters	
Please specify the locations a	ind dates	the act	tivity o	curre	ed.		
Clear		Add				Update	Delete
O&G Block *	Activity	Dates	*				
1/1 -	09/04/2	2025,1	0/04/2	2025			
	«	Apr	ril 202	5			
Show 5 V entries	Su Mo	Tu	We 1	Th	Fr Sa		
Block Earliest D	30 31 31	1	2	3	4 5	No. of days	Select
1/1	67	8	9	10	11 12	0	0
1/2	13 14	15	16 1	17	1 9	0	0
	20 21	22	23 2	24 2	25 26		0
1/3	27 28	29	30	1	2 3	0	0

Figure 68. Example of selecting activity dates using the pop-up calendar.

If additional locations need to be added:

- Click into the 'O&G Block' or 'Latitude/Longitude' fields and enter new locations.
- Manually or by using the calendar pop-up add activity dates for the location
- Select the 'Add' button to add the data to the table.



Please note that the table will automatically be filled in with the earliest and latest date and the total number of days on which the activity occurred.

To enter close-out data via uploading a XLSX or CSV file:

- Select the activity in the table.
- Select the 'File' tab.
- Select 'Selected only' to upload close-out data for the selected activity only.
- Alternatively, select 'All noise sources' to upload combined close-out data for all activities of the application.

Help O&	G Blocks	Coordinates	File	Sound Parameters
WARNING: U	lploading a n	ew file will REPL	ACE any	existing data!
To APPEND	instead, dow	nload your currer	nt data an	d append your new data to the bottom before uploading.
Show/Hide H	elp			
Which noise Selected of Select File	source wor	uld you like to up	pload for	?
Browse	No file sel	ected		🛓 Download Template (CSV)
				🛓 Download Template (XLSX)

Figure 69. Options to upload a CSV or XLSX file for all noise sources or only a selected noise source.

A close-out file must contain the following columns to be read correctly by the system:

- AAN_Ref Unique noise source reference (e.g. 82_1, 82_2).
- Block Oil and Gas Block reference (e.g. 87/3, 347/26).
- Date Dates of the activity occurred in dd/mm/yyyy format. If the activity occurred on multiple dates at the same location, a unique row needs to be added per date.
- Latitude Latitude as decimal degrees or degrees:minutes:seconds.
- Longitude Longitude as degrees:minutes:seconds or decimal degrees.

Please see Section 5.1.3.2.2 for guidance on the required format of coordinates.

2	A	В	С	D	E	1	A	В	С	D	E
1	AAN Ref	Latitude	Longitude	Block	Date	1	AAN_Ref	Latitude	Longitude	Block	Date
2	84 1	60.7529	-0.7363		02/02/2023	2	84_1			83/3	02/02/2023
3	84 1	56.94802	-1.85924		03/02/2023	3	84_1			83/4	03/02/2023
4	_					4	84_2			102/15	05/03/2023
5						5					

Figure 70. Example of a XLSX with location data as coordinates (left) and Oil and Gas Blocks (right).

If you wish to download a template CSV or XLSX file with the required columns:

- Select the 'Download Template (CSV)' or 'Download Template (XLSX)' button.
- Complete the selected file template with your data and save it to your files.

To upload your completed file from your device:

- Select the 'Browse' button.
- Open the file from your file explorer.

Help O&	G Blocks	Coordinates	File	Sound Parameters	
WARNING: U	Jploading a r	new file will REPL	ACE any	existing data!	
To APPEND	instead, dow	nload your currer	nt data an	d append your new data	to the bottom before uploading.
Show/Hide H	lelp				
Which noise	e source wo	uld you like to u	pload for	?	
Selected	only O All	noise sources			
Select File					
Browse	No file sel	ected			🛓 Download Template (CSV)
					Lownload Template (XLSX)

Figure 71. Navigation to the 'Download Template (XLSX(' button to download a close-out template.

Please note that uploading a CSV or XLSX will replace any existing data (e.g. previously entered through manual entry). If required, a CSV or XLSX file with the current data can be downloaded (see Section 5.2.1.1) to append new data to it.

5.2.1.1. Download Current Data: Close-out

Users can download their submitted close-out data from both interim and closed applications. This function is useful if users wish to append additional data to their existing close-out information or to simply download a record of the data that was submitted.

To download a file containing submitted close-out data:

- Navigate to the 'Close-out reporting' panel.
- Select the 'Download Current Data (CSV)' or 'Download Current Data (XLSX)' button.
- Upon selecting the button, the download is initiated.



Please note that if you are using Microsoft Excel to open CSV files, these should be <u>imported</u> without any data type detection. If you do not open downloaded CSV files as recommended, block references will display as dates.

Close-ou	t reporting						? -
Close-out	Year						Clear changes
New subr	mission	•					
Ref	Source	Subtype	Expected Duration	Reported Days (pending)	Block Days (pending)	Select	Help O&G Blocks Coordinates File Sound Parameters Please specify the locations and dates the activity ocurred Image: Coordinates of the location of the locati
3906_1	Sub- bottom Profiler	Chirp		0 (0)	0 (0)	0	Clear Add Update Delete O&G Block * Activity Dates *
					Uea	Selection	Show 5 entries Block : Earliest Date : Latest Date : No. of days : Select : 1/1 0 1/2 0 1/3 0 Showing 1 to 3 of 3 entries Previous 1
							Download Please Note: If you are using Microsoft Excel, ensure when opening CSV files they are imported (Data>Get Data>From Tile>From Text/csv) with the columns in the correct format or set Data type detection to 'Do not detect data types'; if you do not open the file as recommended some oil and gas blocks will show up as dates. Download Current Data (CSV)

Figure 72. Navigation to the 'Download Current Data (XLSX) button in the 'Close-out reporting panel.

5.2.2. Actual Sound Parameters

In addition to the dates and location on which/where an activity occurred, the MNR also records information on the sound parameters of the activities that were conducted.

Please note that the completion of this section is optional but strongly encouraged.

For each activity type, the MNR only records information on low to medium frequency noise. This means that activities that fall above or below a specific threshold are not recorded.

To enter sound parameters for an activity:

- Select the activity in the table you wish to enter parameters for.
- Select the 'Sound Parameters' tab.
- Enter the values in the respective text boxes.
- Repeat the process for any other activities on the application.



Please note that the system will prompt you with an error message if you attempt to upload data outside the specified data (e.g. frequency) ranges (see Table 3, Section 5.1.2.4).

Close-ou	ıt reportir	ng						? –
Close-out	Year mission		PLEASE	E SAVE YO	UR INTER	RIM SUBN	ISSION OR COMPLETE CLOSE-OU	UT! Clear changes
Ref	Source	Subtype	Expected Duration	Reported Days (pending)	Block Days (pending)	Select	Help O&G Blocks Coordinates Sound pressure level is maximum instantan	File Sound Parameters eous SPL - dB re: 1uPa @ 1m
3906_1	Sub- bottom Profiler	Chirp		0 (0)	0 (0)	0	Sound exposure level is maximum single pu as applicable - dB re: 1uPa ² s @ 1m For parametric surveys, input values for sec	ulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, condary frequency.
					Clear	Selection	PLEASE NOTE: Only frequencies from 10Hz to 10,000Hz ar (except for Multibeam Echosounders where Activities outside these ranges should not b	e accepted by the MNR, 10Hz to 12,000Hz are accepted). e uploaded.
							Frequency (Hz) 3000	Sound Pressure Level (re 1uPa @ 1m) (dB) 235
							Sound exposure level [maximum single pulse SEL, or maximum per second SEL, as applicable] (re 1(uPa^2)s @ 1m) (dB)	
							255	

Figure 73. Example of inputting actual sound parameters during close-out reporting.

5.2.3. Submit Interim Close-Out Report

If you wish to save your close-out data prior to your final close-out submission, you can save your application as an interim close-out report. Interim close-outs can be edited until 31 March of the following year if information needs to be updated.

Please note that interim close-outs do not replace a final close-out submission. Any application must be closed by its close-out due date (see Section 5.2.5).

To save an application as an interim close-out:

- Complete the 'Close-out Reporting' panel with the necessary information.
- Navigate to the top-right corner of the page.
- Select the 'Save Changes' button.
- A pop-up window will appear if your interim close-out has been successfully saved.
- Select 'OK' to confirm.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change to **INTERIM**.

** CONSE	NTED **	Save Changes	Cancel Application	Complete Close-out
? -	Licence Details	<u>}</u>		? -
	Provide details on the regulator, licent Regulator *	ce and/or exemption Li	number. cence Application/Exer	mption Reference(s)
-	Testing Regulator	-	EXE/1234/5	

Figure 74. Navigation to the 'Save Changes' button to submit an interim close-out report.

5.2.4. Submit Close-out Report

Please ensure that all data is correct before submitting a close-out report.

To submit a final close-out report:

- Complete the 'Close-out Reporting' panel with the necessary information.
- Navigate to the top-right corner of the page.
- Select the 'Complete Close-out' button.
- A pop-up window will appear asking you to confirm your submission.
- Select 'Yes' to confirm your close-out report submission.
- Select 'No' to keep your application in either the proposed or interim close-out stage.
- If successful, the status message at the top will change to **CLOSED**.

** INTE	RIM **	Save Changes	Cancel Application	Complete Close-out
? –	Licence Details			? –
	Provide details on the regulator,	icence and/or exemption	number.	

Figure 75. Navigation to the 'Complete Close-out' button to submit a close-out report.

5.2.4.1. Multi-year Close-outs

For applications that span multiple consecutive years, users must submit an interim closeout report for each year of the application. This must be submitted by 31 March of the following year.



Please note that after the deadline (31 March) for a close-out year has passed, submitted close-out data will be locked and no longer editable. Only the current year will be editable. If you require retrospective changes to submitted close-out data, please contact <u>MNR@incc.gov.uk</u> with your query.

To submit an interim close-out report for a specific year of a multi-year application:

- Follow the same close-out reporting process as for a single year application by entering the locations and dates (see Section 5.2.1) and parameters (see Section 5.2.2) for the year you wish to close-out.
- Navigate to the top-right corner of the page.
- Select the 'Close-out Year' button.
- Repeat this process by the respective deadline for each year of the application.



Please note that even if no activity occurred in a specific year, an empty interim close-out report for the year must be submitted to fulfil your reporting obligation. To submit an empty interim close-out report for a specific year, select the 'Close-out Year' button without having entered any close-out data for the year in the 'Close-out reporting' panel.

Once a year has been closed, the drop-down menu underneath the 'Close-out Year' header automatically updates. This allows users to view close-out data per year in a 'view only' mode. If no activity occurred, the text will be display as 'no activity'.



Please note that the 'Close-out Year' function does not replace a final close-out report. Once data is available for the final year of the application, the application needs to be updated from interim to closed by submitting a final year close-out report (see Section 5.2.4).

5.2.5. Close-out Due Date

Each proposed activity application will have associated close-out due date which can be found in the 'Close-out Due' column of the 'Applications' table.

-̈̈́Qָ́-

Please note that for multi-year applications there will be a close-out due date for each year (see Section 5.2.4.1). The first due date will be when the interim close-out report for the first year is due (i.e. 31 March of the following year).

Applicati	ons											
Show 5 AAN	entries Project #	Submitter 🕴	Lead Organisation	Regulator #	Licence	Status	÷	Start Date	End Date	Close-out Due 🕴	Last Updated	Actions
All	A	All	["Test (🛞	All	A	['prop	۲	All	All	ILA	All	All
66	test	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		proposed		20/09/2023	23/09/2023	18/11/2023	10/11/2023, 13:23:47	Q / P
74	test 5	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	GS/4567/0	proposed		13/09/2023	15/09/2023	10/11/2023	14/11/2023, 10:51:19	Q / +
91	test application	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		proposed		08/11/2023	25/11/2023	20/01/2024	21/11/2023, 10:12:03	Q 🖊 🕈

Figure 76. Applications table with the close-out due date column highlighted.

The close-out due date is automatically calculated by adding a set number of days to the latest end date given in the proposed activity application. The exact number of days is decided by the respective regulator that is named within an application.

Please see Table 4 for the close-out periods of different regulators.

 Table 4. Regulatory bodies and their associated close-out period and acronyms.

Regulator	Acronym	Close-out period
The Offshore Petroleum Regulator for Environment and Decommissioning	OPRED	12 weeks / 84 days
Marine Management Organisation	MMO	12 weeks / 84 days
Marine Directorate	MD-LOT	12 weeks / 84 days
Natural Resources Wales	NRW	8 weeks / 56 days
The Department of Agriculture, Environment and Rural Affairs	DAERA	8 weeks / 56 days

5.3. Geo Plot

The Geo Plot can be found at the bottom of an application and displays the boundaries of:

- UK continental shelf.
- UK territorial sea (12nm) limit
- UKMS Sub-regions.
- Harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs).
- Oil and Gas Quadrants.

Once an application has been saved or submitted as draft, proposed, interim, or closed, activity locations will be overlaid on the plot. Locations will be displayed as either Oil and Gas Blocks, coordinate points or polygons depending on which type of data was submitted.



Figure 77. Example of a 'Geo Plot' showing the borders of the UK continental shelf, UKMS subregions, and harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) by season as well as planned and actual activity locations.

Please note that users can apply various plot controls to the 'Geo Plot' which will display when hovering over the top-right corner of the plot (see Section 2.1.4).

Hovering over an Oil and Gas quadrant will display the associated quadrant number.



Figure 78. Hovering over a specific Oil and Gas Block will display its associated quadrant number.

Copyright information will display when hovering over the 'information' icon in the bottomright corner of the plot.



Figure 79. Location of the 'information' icon found at the bottom-right corner of the Geo Plot to view copyright information.

When hovering over an area that is associated with either submitted activity locations or SACs, the coordinate pair associated with that feature will be displayed.

- For Oil and Gas Blocks, this refers to the boundaries and extent of the enclosed area.
- For coordinates, this is the exact location data submitted.



Figure 80. Example of a 'Geo Plot' with planned activity locations submitted as coordinates shown as individual points. Hovering over an individual point shows the coordinate pair of the activity location.

5.4. View Application

Applications can be viewed at all stages of the application process. No fields will be editable when an application is opened in View mode.

To view an application:

- Navigate to the 'View Applications' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Select the button with the magnifying glass icon under the 'Actions' header.



Please note that registered users are able to view all applications that were submitted to the MNR, including proposed, interim, and closed applications from other organisations (excluding what-if applications).

Applicati	ions											
Show 2	✓ entries											
AAN	Project	Submitter 🕴	Lead Organisation [‡]	Regulator 🕴	Licence No.	Status	Start Date 🕴	End Date	Close-out Due	Last Updated	Actions	
IIA	1	All	["Test (🛛 🕲	All	Α	All	All	All	All	All	All	
2	Test 1	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed	25/06/2023	30/06/2023		13/09/2023, 09:26:56		~
3	Test 2	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1		closed	01/04/2023	30/04/2023		24/07/2023, 11:57:29	۹ 🖊	*
Showing 1	to 2 of 11 entries (fi	Itered from 12 to	tal entries)						Previous	1 2 3	4 5 6	Next

Figure 81. Navigation to the 'View' button to open a proposed application in View mode.

5.4.1. Advanced Application Filters

Users can apply advanced filtering options to the 'Application' table:

- Navigate to the top of the 'View Applications page.
- Select the plus icon on the right of the 'Advanced Application Filters' bar to expand.
- Apply the different filters as required.
- Optional: Select the 'Clear Filter' to return to the default filter settings.



Figure 82. Example of the 'Advanced Application Filters' panel to custom filter the 'Applications' table.

5.5. Edit Application

Please note that is possible to edit an application across all its stages. Draft, whatif, and proposed, notified, and consented can always be edited, while interim and closed applications will be locked for editing on the 31 March of the following year. Please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> if require an application to be edited after this deadline.

To edit an application:

- Navigate to the 'View Applications' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Navigate to the 'Actions' header of the 'Applications' table.
- Select the 'Edit' button to open the application you wish to change in edit mode.

Applicati	ions										
Show 2	✓ entries										
AAN	Project	Submitter	Lead Organisation	Regulator	Licence No.	Status	Start Date	End Date	Close-out Due	Last Updated	Actions
All	A	All	["Test (🛞	All	À	["prc 🛞	All	202: 🕲	All	All	All
74	test 5	Test User @Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	GS/4567/0	proposed	13/09/2023	15/09/2023	10/11/2023	14/11/2023, 10:51:19	a 🖊 🗸
Showing 1	to 1 of 1 entries (filte	ered from 12 tota	l entries)								Previous 1 Nex

Figure 83. Navigation to the 'Edit' button to open an application in edit mode.

Alternatively:

- Navigate to the 'View Applications' page from the navigation menu on the left.
- Select the 'View' button to open the application in view mode.

• Select 'Edit Application' at the top-right corner of the page to switch to edit mode.

In both cases, the application page will open with all the details that were previously input. All fields will be editable when the application is opened in this capacity.

5.5.1. Edit Proposed Activity

To update the specifications of a particular activity:

- Navigate to the 'Proposed Activities' panel.
- Navigate to the table row of the activity you wish to edit.
- Select the radio button underneath the 'Select' column of the table. The tabs of the panel will autofill with the information of the selected activity.
- Make the required changes to the activity locations, details, mitigations, and/or sound parameters (see Section 5.1.3)
- Once completed, select the 'Update' button to update the activity.

Select the 'Save Changes' button in the top-right corner of the application for the update to take effect.

Proposed Activities	s						? -
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
3908_1	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger			0	0	
3908_2	Seismic Survey	Site				0	0
Details Location Please specify any m If your abatement or Mitigations (optional Marine Mammal O	Mitigations/Abatements Mitigations or abatements that m mitigation is not listed or you wis al) bservers Clear/Discar	Sound Parar ay be used durin sh to add further	r details, please al Previous Next	so select 'Other' and p Update	provide details in th	e text box provid	Jed.

Figure 84. Example of updating a particular noise source of an application by adding a mitigation.

5.5.2. Add Proposed Activity

To add an additional proposed activity to an existing application:

- Add the respective activity details into the data fields (see Section 5.1.3.)
- Select the 'Add' button to add the activity (see Section 5.1.3)
- Select the 'Save Changes' button in the top-right corner of the application for the addition to take effect.

5.5.3. Cancel Proposed Activity

Please note that an activity should only be cancelled if it was not undertaken or if the actual parameter values fall outside the specified data (e.g. frequency) ranges (see Section 5.1.3.4).

To cancel an activity from a proposed, consented, or notified application:

- Navigate to the 'Proposed Activities' panel.
- Select the activity you wish to cancel from the table.
- Select the 'Cancel Activity' button at the bottom of the panel.

Proposed Activities	3						? -
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
3910_1	Sub-bottom Profiler	Parametric				0	0
Details Location Please specify any m If your abatement or n Mitigations (optiona	Mitigations/Abatements itigations or abatements that m mitigation is not listed or you wi	Sound Parameters aay be used during this ac ish to add further details, p	tivity. please also select 'C	Other' and provide details	s in the text box provid	ded.	
Click to add mitigat	ions						
	Clea	ar/Discard	Previous	Update	Cancel Ad		

Figure 85. Navigation to the 'Cancel Activity' button in the 'Proposed Activities' panel.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your action:

- Select 'Yes' to cancel the selected activity.
- Alternatively, select 'No' to return to the application.

Please note that once an activity has been cancelled, it can no longer be modified. This also means that cancelling an activity cannot be undone. If you mistakenly cancel an activity, it needs to be resubmitted in the 'Proposed Activities' panel.

Once cancelled, the activity will appear greyed out and strike-through in the table.

Proposed Activitie	25						? -
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
3885_1	Seismic Survey	Site				0	0
3885_2	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger				0	0
3885_3	Multibeam Echosounder	Any				0	0
3885_4	Sub-bottom Profiler	Sparker				0	0

Figure 86. View of the table of the 'Proposed Activities' panel with cancelled activities greyed out.

Select the 'Save Changes' button in the top-right corner of the application for the cancellation to take effect.

5.5.4. Delete Proposed Activity

To delete an activity within a draft or what-if application:

- Select the activity in the table underneath the 'Select' column.
- Select the 'Delete Activity' button to delete the selected activity.

Proposed Activitie	s						? -
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
3908_1	Sub-bottom Profiler	Pinger			0	0	
3908_2	Seismic Survey	Site				0	0
Details Location Please specify any m If your abatement or Mitigations (option Marine Mammal O	Mitigations/Abatements initigations or abatements that m mitigation is not listed or you wi al) observers Clear/Disca	Sound Parat	meters ng this activity. r details, please als Previous Next	to select 'Other' and p	provide details in th	e text box provid	led.

Figure 87. Navigation to the 'Delete Activity' button in the 'Proposed Activities' panel.

A pop-up window will appear asking you to confirm your action:

- Select 'Yes' to delete the selected activity.
- Alternatively, select 'No' to return to the application.



Please note that the deletion is permanent, and the AAN suffixes will be reassigned after the deletion. Activities can only be deleted in draft and what-if applications. If you require an activity to be deleted from an application that is in a proposed, interim or closed status, please contact <u>MNR@incc.gov.uk</u>.

Select the 'Save Changes' button in the top-right corner of the application for the deletion to take effect.

5.5.5. Edit Activity Locations

To edit the proposed locations of activities listed in an application:

- Navigate to the 'Proposed Activities' panel.
- Select the radio button next to the activity you wish to edit.
- Select the 'Locations' tab.

• Select the applicable option under the 'Area type' heading.

Please note that the steps below only apply to locations that were submitted as either oil and gas blocks or coordinates. To edit location data, which was originally submitted as a shapefile, user must upload a new shapefile for the activity.

To delete a location or multiple locations:

- Navigate to the table listing all saved locations for the activity.
- Select the 'bin' icon next to the location you wish to remove.
- Select the 'Update' button.
- Select 'Save Changes' in the top-right corner of the application.

Proposed Activities							
AAN_NS	Source	Subtype	Start Date	End Date	Duration	Location	Select
3910_1	Sub-bottom Profiler	Parametric				0	0
Details Location	Mitigations/Abatements	Sound Parameters					
Please specify the are Only an approximate p Area type	a(s) in which the activity will oc position is necessary, detailed p coordinates O Shapefile	cur. ositions can be provided	during close-out.				
Block (1/4) remo	oved.		Show	5 🗸 entries			
Manual Entry	file			Block			
Please use the follo where your activity	wing selection tool to enter/sele will occur.	ect the Oil & Gas blocks		1/2			
Block References				1/3			
	Import & Apper	Import & Replace	Showing All Downlo	1 to 2 of 2 entries		Previous	1 Next

Figure 88. Example of deleting a particular block reference from the saved activity locations.

To add additional locations:

- Navigate to the manual entry tab
- Enter the additional location(s) as required.
- Select 'Import & Append' to append the new locations to your current data.

To replace all locations:

- Navigate to the manual entry tab
- Enter the new location(s) as required.
- Select 'Import & Append' to append the new locations to your current data.

To replace existing location data:

- Navigate to the manual entry tab
- Enter the new location(s) as required.
- Select 'Import & Replace All' to import your new locations data.

5.5.6. Edit Close-out Data

Users can only edit close-out data of the year that they are currently in up until 31 March of the following year. After this deadline, close-out data is no longer editable. This means that close-out data that was submitted for a previous year (i.e. as part of a multi-year close-out (see Section 5.2.4.1)) can no longer be edited.

Please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> if you wish to edit retrospective close-out data outside of the current year.

To update submitted dates and/or activity locations:

- Navigate to the 'Close-out reporting' panel.
- Navigate to the 'Close-out Year' heading in the top-left corner of the panel.
- Select the year you wish to edit from the drop-down list.
- Select the activity you wish to edit from the table on the right.
- Change the data as required.
- Select the 'Update' button to save your changes.
- Select 'Save Changes' in the top-right corner of the application.

Close-ou	t reporting											? -
Close-out	Year	* (Clear changes
Ref	Source	Subtype	Expected Duration	Reported Days (pending)	Block Days (pending)	Select	Help	O&G Blocks specify the locati	File S	Sound Parameters	s ed.	
3906_1	Sub-bottom Profiler	Chirp		7 (0)	10 (0)	۰	O&G B	Clear	Add Activity Dat	es*	Update	Delete
					Clea	r Selection	1/1	•	23/04/202	5,16/04/2025,14/0	04/2025,24/04/2025	
							Show	5 V entries	Date	Latest Date	No. of days	Select
							1/1	14/04/20	025	23/04/2025	3	0
							1/2	17/04/20	025	23/04/2025	3	0
							1/3	16/04/20	025	28/04/2025	4	0
							Showing	g 1 to 3 of 3 entri	es		Previo	us 1 Next

Figure 89. Example of updating the dates submitted for an activity location in the 'Close-out reporting' panel of an application.

To delete a submitted activity location and associated dates:

- Select the activity you wish to delete from the noise source table.
- Select the 'Delete' button to delete the activity location.

To add an additional activity location:

- Enter the respective location and dates (see Section 5.2.1).
- Select the 'Add' button to add the additional activity.

5.6. Cancel Application

Please note that proposed applications should only be cancelled if all of the outlined activities were not undertaken or if the actual parameter values fall outside the specified data (e.g. frequency) ranges (see Section 5.1.3.4).

To cancel a proposed application:

- Open the application in edit mode.
- Select the 'Cancel Application' button in the top-right-hand corner of the page.

A pop-up box will appear asking if you are sure you want to cancel the application.

- Select 'Yes' to cancel the application.
- Alternatively, select 'No' to return to the application.

** CONS	SE	NTED **	Save Changes	Cancel Application	Complete Close-out
? –		Licence Details			? –
		Provide details on the regulator, licer	nce and/or exemption	number.	

Figure 90. Navigation to the 'Cancel Application' button of a consented application.



Please note that cancelling an application also cancels all the activities that are specified. To only cancel specific activities, users can edit the proposed activities of an application (see Section 5.5.1).

5.7. Delete Application



Please note that users can only delete draft and what-if applications. Please contact <u>MNR@jncc.gov.uk</u> if you require a proposed, interim, or closed application to be deleted (i.e. due to a wrongful submission).

To delete a draft or what-if application:

- Open the application in edit mode.
- Select the 'Delete Draft' or 'Delete What-If' button in the top-right-hand corner of the page.



Figure 91. Navigation to the 'Delete Draft' button of a draft application.

A pop-up box will appear asking if you are sure you want to delete the application.

- Select 'Yes' to proceed.
- Alternatively, select 'No' to return to the application.

6. MNR Outputs

MNR users can obtain information about submissions made to the MNR as well as download custom data outputs via the 'MNR Outputs' page. The MNR Outputs page and download function is available to the general public and can be viewed without having a registered account on the MNR.

To view and/or download activity outputs as a registered and unregistered user:

- Navigate to <u>https://mnr.jncc.gov.uk/</u>.
- Select 'MNR Outputs' from the top menu bar.



Figure 92. Navigation to the 'MNR Outputs' page as an unregistered user via the top menu bar.

To view and/or download activity outputs as a registered user:

- Sign into you user account (see Section 3.2).
- Select 'MNR Outputs' from the navigation menu panel on the left-hand side.



Figure 93. Navigation to the 'MNR Outputs' page from the navigation menu panel. Users can view data on the 'MNR Outputs' page as either a 'GIS Plot' or as a 'Data Table'.



Figure 94. Default view of the 'MNR Outputs' page consisting of a GIS plot (left) and a 'Controls' panel (right) providing the option to switch between viewing data as a GIS plot or a data table.

6.1. Output Controls

The type of data that is displayed on the 'MNR Outputs' page can be selected and adjusted using the 'Controls' panel on the right-hand side of the page.

Users can view data as either a GIS plot (see Section 6.2) or as a datable table (see Section 6.3). To switch between views:

- Navigate to the 'Output view' section of the 'Controls' panel.
- Select either 'GIS Plot' or 'Data Table'

To set the time period and/or year of the activity outputs, navigate to the 'Date range type' section of the 'Controls' panel.

To view data for a specific year:

- Select the 'Yearly report' radio button.
- Select the year you wish to view from the 'Reporting year' drop-down list.

To view data for a custom timeframe

- Select the 'Custom' radio button.
- Navigate to the 'Period of interest' heading.
- Select a custom start and end date using the calendar pop-up.

To set the output data type you wish to see:

- Navigate to the 'Output data type' heading of the 'Controls' panel.
- Select 'Planned Activities' to view all planned activities.
- Select 'Completed Activities' to only view activities which were carried out.
- Select 'Pulse Block Days' to view the number of days in which impulsive noise has been generated for each O&G Block.



Please note that when selecting 'Planned Activities', all planned activities are shown, regardless of whether they were conducted or not. This allows users to compare which activities were intended to be carried out and which did actually happen. Users can however exclude proposed submissions for completed activities, by ticking the respective box.

To select what activity status options to include:

- Navigate to the 'Planned activity status' heading of the 'Controls' panel.
- Use the tick boxes to custom select one or multiple activity statuses.
- If you wish to select all statuses, click 'select all' next to the header.
- If you wish to unselect all statuses, click 'clear all' next to the header.

To select which type of activity you wish to view:

- Navigate to the 'Activity Types' heading of the 'Controls' panel.
- Use the tick boxes to custom select one or multiple activity types.
- If you wish to select all activity types, click 'select all' next to the header.
- If you wish to unselect all activity types, click 'clear all' next to the header.

Ac	tivity Type (select all / clear all)
2	Acoustic Deterrent Device
~	Explosive
2	Impact Pile Driving
~	Military Sonar
2	Multibeam EchoSounder
~	Seismic Survey
2	Sub-bottom Profiler

Activity Type (select all / clear all)
Acoustic Deterrent Device
Explosive
Impact Pile Driving
Military Sonar
Multibeam EchoSounder
Seismic Survey
Sub-bottom Profiler

Figure 95. Example of selecting all types (left) and a custom selection (right) under 'Activity Types'.

To adjust the geometry type of activity locations:

- Navigate to the 'Geometry type' heading of the 'Controls' panel.
- Select 'As Submitted' to view activity locations in their submitted format.
- Select 'As O&G Blocks' to see activities summarised by Oil and Gas Blocks. Locations submitted as coordinates or shapefiles will be shown as the block codes they fall within.


Figure 96. Example view of the 'GIS Plot' showing activity locations by submitted activity location.

6.2. GIS Plot

The GIS plot displays the regional boundaries of the UK continental shelf and territorial sea limits, UK Marine Strategy sub-region borders, and the Oil and Gas Quadrants contains within these bounds. The locations of activity types are displayed in different colours . In blocks with more than one activity the colours will overlap. Further, users can choose to display harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs).

To display SACs on the GIS Plot:

- Navigate to the 'GIS Plot' panel.
- Tick the box 'Show Conservation Areas'.
- Untick the box to hide SACs.

-<u>`</u>Q́-

Please note that users can apply various plot controls to the GIS Plot which will display when hovering over the top-right corner of the plot (see Section 2.1.4).

The GIS Plot uses abbreviations for different activity types which are as follows:

Table 5. Different activity types and their associated acronyms used on the 'MNR Outputs' page.

Activity Type	Acronym
Acoustic Deterrent Device	ADD
Explosive	E
Impact Oile Driving	IPD
Military Sonar	MS
Multibeam Echosounder	MBES
Seismic Survey	SS
Sub-bottom Profiler	SBP

6.3. Data Table

The 'Data Table' displays detailed information about submitted applications, including the AAN, project name, application status, names of the lead and submitting organisation, name of the regulator, licencing information, project timeline, activity duration, activity types, activity noise parameters, activity sub-types, as well as activity locations.

Please refer to Common System Controls (see Section 2.1.3) for further guidance on table controls.

ow 10 ∨ ent	ries			Search:	
application_id	project	submitting_organisation	lead_organisation	eregulator	project_sta
All	All	Test 🛞	All	All	All
:	3 Test 2	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-04-01
	3 Test 2	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-04-01
1	3 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
1	8 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
1	3 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
1	8 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
1	3 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
1	8 test	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-07-11
:	2 Test 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-06-25
7	2 Test 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Organisation 1	Test Regulator 1	2023-06-25

Figure 97. Example view of the 'Data Table' of the 'MNR Outputs' page.

6.4. Download Activity Outputs

Activity outputs are open access data and can be downloaded by anyone accessing the MNR Activity data can be downloaded either as a date-stamped GeoPackage for usage within a GIS application or as a data package containing the GeoPackage as well as a date-stamped XLSX file.

To download activity output data:

- Navigate to the 'MNR Outputs' page (see Section 6).
- Navigate to the 'Controls' panel and select the 'Data Table' radio button.
- Optional: Filter the data as required using the output controls (see Section 6.1).
- Navigate to the 'Data Table' panel.
- Select 'Download Data' to download a zipped folder containing a GeoPackage and XSLX file of the activity outputs.
- Select 'Download GeoPackage' to download only the GeoPackage.



Figure 98. Location of the buttons to download MNR output data.

7. File Conversion Tool

The 'File Conversion Tool' allows users to convert P1/11 file into a format that is suitable for upload to the Marine Noise Registry. The information contained in the P1/11 file is processed after which it can be matched to a submitted MNR application. Once matched, a converted file can be downloaded and used to upload close-out data to a proposed or interim application. Please refer to Close-out Reporting for further guidance (see Section 5.2).

The File Conversion Tool will only work for P1/11 forms. Other formats will cause the system to display an error message.

7.1. File Converter

To convert a P1/11 file into an MNR suitable format:

- Navigate to the 'File Conversion Tool' page from the navigation panel.
- Navigate to the 'Converter' panel.
- Select the 'Browse' button.
- Locate the P1/11 file on your device and select 'OK' in your file explorer.
- Once your upload is complete, select the 'Start processing' button.

Please note that this tool only accepts uncompressed P1/11 files. Compressed files and/or folders must be unzipped prior uploading it to the tool.

Converter	?	
P1/11		
P1/11 File	Converter	
Use the brow	vse button to navigate to the P1/11 file to be processed.	
Please note	that this tool only accepts uncompressed P1/11 files.	
Select P1/11	file	
Browse	example_file.p111	
	Upload complete	
Once the upl Noise Regist	oad is complete, press the "Start Processing" button below to produce the Marine ry formatted file.	
	Start processing	L

Figure 99. Example of initiating the processing of a P1/11 file in the 'Converter' panel.

7.2. Status Log

Navigate to the 'Status Log' panel below the 'Output Preview' panel to view information on whether the file upload processing was successful. If you receive an error message, ensure your file matches the required format.



Figure 100. Example view of the 'Status Log' panel of the File Conversion Tool.

7.3. Output Preview

After processing is completed, the 'Output Preview' panel will show a preview of the P1/11 data on a geospatial plot.



Figure 101. Example view of the 'Status Log' panel of the File Conversion Tool.

7.4. Select Activity Data

Navigate to the 'Select Activity' panel to match the P1/11 file to a particular activity:
Select the activity that relates to the uploaded P1/11 file.

The 'Select Activity' panel will only display activities that are associated with the organisations that you are a member of or activities that were uploaded in the capacity of an agent for another organisation.

Select Activity					?
Show 2 v en	tries				
AAN_NS 🔅	Project 🗘	Activity 0	Start Date 👙	End Date 🔅	Select
All	Test 😒	All	All	All	
	Test Application v1.2.2	Impact Pile Driving :: Pin	11/08/2024	24/09/2025	0
+ 3885_1	Test Application 2	Seismic Survey :: Site	14/01/2025	22/03/2025	
Showing 1 to 2 of 1	2 entries (filtered fr	om 14 total entr	ies)		
		Previous	1 2 3	4 5 6	Next

Figure 102. Example of selecting an activity match it to a converted P1/11 file.

7.5. Download File

Upon selecting an activity, the converted data can be downloaded. The downloaded file will be in the correct format to use during close-out reporting.

- Navigate to the 'Download File' panel.
- Select the 'Download MNR Formatted File' button. .



Figure 103. Example of downloading a MNR formatted file form the 'File Conversion Tool'.

8. Disturbance Tool

8.1. Background

The 'Disturbance Tool' enables users to assess the potential noise disturbance footprint of activities within U harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) in England, Wales, and Northern Ireland for specific years and seasons, as well as custom dates, in the context of the JNCC <u>guidance</u> on noise management in harbour porpoise SACs. In addition, users can display activities for UK Marine Strategy sub-regions, specifically the Greater North Sea, Celtic Seas, and Celtic Seas (seabed and subsoil only), for specific years or a custom time period.

The available seasons per SAC reflect the areas and time periods during which harbour porpoise densities have been found to be persistently higher than average (see Table 6).

Table 6. Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) for harbour porpoise and the associated seasons and periods of interest in relation to harbour porpoise abundance.

SAC	Season	Period
Bristol Channel Approaches	Winter	October to March
North Anglesey Marine	Summer	April to September
North Channel (NI)	Winter	October to March
Skerries Causeway	All year	January to December
Southern North Sea	Summer; Winter	April to September; October to March
West Wales	Summer; Winter	April to September; October to March

The tool aims to aid environmental assessments, in particular Habitats Regulations Assessments (HRAs), by using planned noise activity data that has been submitted to the MNR. It also uses data from closed applications if activities already took place in the season/year that is being assessed (and close-out data has been submitted). In addition, users can add hypothetical what-if applications (see Section 8.2) to their assessment to explore disturbance scenarios.

Please note that the outputs of the 'Disturbance Tool' should not be seen as a substitute to a more meaningful, case-specific, detailed assessment with more accurate scenarios of where and when the activities will take place (if this information is available). Please consult your respective regulator if you have any questions on how to use the tool's outputs.

The tool's outputs are based on a series of worst-case assumptions and relatively coarse data on location and timings. The main source of uncertainty arises from the fact that the data on planned activities submitted to the MNR often does not have the exact locations of the operations. Even when that information is available, it is not known in advance on which days and locations the operations will take place. Therefore, the estimates of the percentage area disturbed may be different to those in assessments by regulators which are likely to contain more detailed and accurate information.

Please note that if activities are shown to potentially exceed noise thresholds, it is upon the user to cooperate with other organisations in order to coordinate planned activities. Users could use the tool 'Cooperation Discussions' for this purpose.

8.2. New What-If Scenario

The 'New What-If Scenario' allows users to create a hypothetical application with one or more activities for exploring disturbance scenarios in UKMS sub-regions and harbour porpoise SACs using the 'Disturbance Tool'.

To create a new what-if application:

- Navigate to the 'New What-If Scenario' page from the navigation panel.
- Complete the application with the required information (see Section 5.1).
- Select 'Save What-If' to save your what-if application.

Please note that nobody outside your organisation will be able to see your what-if applications, except for JNCC system administrators. Otherwise, hypothetical what-if applications can be viewed (see Section 5.4) and edited (see Section 5.5) like any other application. What-if applications can also be deleted (see Section 5.7).



Figure 104. Example of navigating to the 'New What-If Scenario' page from the MNR homepage.

8.3. Disturbance Assessment

To use the disturbance assessment tool, navigate to the 'Disturbance Tool' page from the navigation panel.

8.3.1. Configuration

To configure the Disturbance Tool:

- Navigate to the 'Configuration' panel.
- Select either 'Special Area of Conservation' or 'UK Marine Strategy (UKMS) Subregion' from the 'Area Type' drop-down menu.

For UKMS subregions:

- Select an 'Area of Interest' from the respective drop-down menu.
- Select the year you wish to assess from the 'Period' drop-down menu.

For Special Areas of Conservation:

- Select a SAC from the 'Area of Interest' drop-down menu.
- Select a 'Season 'from the drop-down menu.
- Select a 'Period' from the drop-down menu.

To load activities that match your selection:

• Select the 'Retrieve Data' button

Configuration		?
Select the Area type, Area and Area Type *	Period of interest	
Special Area of Conservation	-	
Area of Interest *	Season *	Period *
Bristol Channel Approaches Skerries Causeway Southern North Sea West Wales	Note: the period corresponds to the year when the season starts e.g. Winter 2023 runs from 1st October 2023 to 31st March 2024 and Summer 2023 runs from 1st April 2023 to 30th September 2023	Retrieve Data
 North Channel (NI) North Anglesey Marine 		

Figure 105. Example of selecting a SAC, Season and Period of interest in the 'Disturbance Tool'.

8.3.2. Activity Filters

To apply additional filters to the activities that were fetched from the MNR database, navigate to the 'Activity Filters' panel.

• Application Status * – Use the tick boxes to custom select one or multiple statuses.



Please note that what-if applications and activities submitted as voluntary notifications (including exemptions) are not included in the assessment by default. If you wish for these activities to be considered within the disturbance assessment, please select the respective status in the 'Activity Filters' panel.

- Activity Types * Use the tick boxes to custom select one or multiple activity types.
- Date Range Apply a custom date range by entering dates in dd/mm/yyyy format or by using the calendar drop-down when selecting the fields. This filter is optional.
- Activities with disturbance footprints inside the Area of Interest Use the tick box to only display activities with disturbance footprints inside the area of interest. This refers to the UKMS sub-region or SAC chosen in the 'Configuration' panel.

To apply your custom filters, select the 'Apply Filters' button at the bottom of the panel. To reset your filters to the default settings, select the 'Reset Filters' button.

Activity Filters			? –				
Select the filters to be applied These filters will be applied to all of the activities fetcher	d from the database.						
Application Status (select all / clear all) *	Activity Types (select all / clear all) *	Date Range (optional	Ŋ				
Proposed	Sub-bottom Profiler	01/04/2024	to 30/09/2024				
Consented	Acoustic Deterrent Device						
Interim	Military Sonar						
Closed	Explosive						
What-if	Multibeam Echosounder						
Voluntary Notifications	Impact Pile Driving						
	Seismic Survey						
Activities with disturbance footprints inside the Are	a of Interest						
Only display activities with disturbance footprints ins	ide the area of interest						
J//Hide advanced EDR manual entry table							
Press 'apply filters' to update the fetched data, 'reset filters' to return to default filter settings.							
	Apply Filters Reset Filters						

Figure 106. Example of using the tick box in the 'Activity Filters' panel of the Disturbance Tool to only display activities with a disturbance footprint inside the selected area of interest.

8.3.2.1. Override Default EDR/MDF

The tool applies default Effective Deterrence Range (EDR) and Maximum Daily Footprint (MDF) values to activities. Users have the option to apply custom values to activities where appropriate, however, changes to default EDRs only potentially change the disturbance footprint as EDRs are not always used to calculate daily footprints (see Annex 1, Section 3).



To override default EDR and/or MDF values, navigate to the 'Activity Filters' panel.

Select 'Show/Hide advanced Effective Deterrence Range manual entry table'.



Figure 107. Example of expanding the EDR manual entry table in the 'Activity Filters' panel.

- Navigate to the 'AAN_NS' column.
- Enter the AAN NS of the activity you wish to edit.
- Press 'Enter' on your keyboard.



If custom maximum daily footprint calculations are available for specific activities, users are encouraged to provide their calculations in the 'Notes' field (see Section 5.1.1) of the application.

Show/Hide advanced EDR manual entry table

To override the default Effective Deterrence Range (EDR) or Maximum Daily Footprint (MDF), enter the AAN_NS into the first column of the table below, check the details are correct and then set the new override value.

Right click the mouse to show a pop up menu which allows for rows to be added and removed (removed rows cannot be undone).

Overriding default EDR/MDF will be most appropriate if agreed with regulator and for projects where Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA)/Habitats Regulation Assessments (HRA) have more accurately estimated maximum daily disturbance footprints. EIAs/HRAs should be available through Regulators' consenting portals.

AAN_NS	Activity	Sub_Type	Licence	EDR_value	MDF_value	
3606_4				0		v

Figure 108. Example of entering the AAN_NS of an activity in the EDR manual entry table.

The remaining columns of the table will autofill with the associated activity data.

- Navigate to the 'EDR value' and/or 'MDF value' column(s) of the table.
- Enter your custom EDR and/or MDF value in the editable field.
- Press 'Enter' on your keyboard.

To apply your custom EDR and/or MDF value(s), select the 'Apply Filters' button at the bottom of the panel. To reset to default EDRs/MDFs, select the 'Reset Filters' button.

Please note that changing the EDR or MDF of an activity generates purely hypothetical outputs and does not affect the data submitted in the application.

Overriding default EDR/MDF will be most appropriate if agreed with regulator and for projects where Environmental Impact Assessments (EIA)/Habitats Regulation Assessments (HRA) have more accurately estimated maximum daily disturbance footprints. EIAs/HRAs should be available through Regulators' consenting portals.

AAN_NS	Activity	Sub_Type	Licence	EDR_value	MDF_value	
06_4	Impact Pile Driving	Mono	DCO/2016/00019	25	2124	v
4					•	

Press 'apply filters' to update the fetched data, 'reset filters' to return to default filter settings.



Figure 109. Example of entering the AAN_NS of an activity in the EDR manual entry table.

When the default EDR value is set to 0, no buffer gets added to the original location for assessment purposes. This applies to the following activity types only when the location was entered as a polygon or Oil and Gas Blocks:

- Low order UXO (under Explosives).
- Multibeam Echosounder.
- Mini Airgun (under Seismic Survey).
- Sub-bottom Profiler.



Please note that adding an EDR buffer around the submitted Oil and Gas Block or polygon would greatly overestimate the disturbed area which is relatively small for these activity types.

8.3.3. Activities Table

If your search found one or more activities, the 'Activities' panel will display a table listing all activities that match the configuration and applied activity filters. This includes what-if scenarios (only for your own organisation) and submitted activities from other organisations.

To view the additional details of an application such as mitigations or noise parameters:

- Select the plus icon to the left of the corresponding row to expand the entry.
- To hide the additional details, select the minus icon.



Please note that activities for which certain noise abatements have been specified will have a reduced EDR/daily footprint.

To view the details of the full application to which a particular activity belongs to:

- Select the button with the magnifying glass icon to the right of the table row.
- The application will open as a new tab in your browser.



Figure 110. Example of opening an application from the 'Activities' panel in the Disturbance Tool.

To include or exclude a specific activity from the assessment:

- Tick the box in the 'Included' column to include the activity.
- Untick the box in the 'Included' column to exclude the activity.



Please note that certain geophysical surveys are exempt from licensing. Please check with your respective regulator as to whether these should be included in disturbance assessments.

Activities												? -
The table below	is pre-populate	ed with values	for 'EDR' and	d 'Max Daily Footprin	ť as describe	d in the 'MNR I	Disturbance To	ol: description a	nd output ge	eneration' docur	nent (linked abo	ve).
You may change	these values	using the EDR	/MDF table i	n the filers pane.								
The Application A	Activity Numbe	r (AAN) is ass	igned when a	an application is crea	ted.							
Show 2 ¥	entries											
Activity	Activity Subtype	Project	Status :	Licence	Record Type	Earliest Start	Latest End	Duration (days)	EDR 🗧	Max Daily Footprint	Included 🗧	
A	AI	1 🛞		All	7	A	A	AI		All	AI	
Impact Pile Driving	Mono	Test project	closed	MLA/2023/00001	Actual	01/08/2024	08/08/2024	4	26	2124	al and a second	٩
Showing 1 to 1 o	of 1 entries (filte	ered from 20 to	otal entries)		Ca	Iculate Plots				¥	Previous 1 Download Data	Next Package

Figure 111. Example of excluding a specific activity from the assessment of the 'Disturbance Tool'.

8.3.4. Assessment Outputs

In addition to the table listing activities that match your search, the 'Disturbance Tool' produces additional assessment outputs.

To calculate assessment outputs:

- Navigate to the 'Activities' panel.
- Select the 'Calculate Plots' button and the bottom of the panel.

Activities												? -
The table below i	s pre-populate	d with values	for 'EDR' and	I 'Max Daily Footprin	ť as described	d in the 'MNR I	Disturbance To	ol: description a	nd output ge	eneration' docun	nent (linked a	bove).
You may change	these values u	using the EDR	MDF table in	the filers pane.								
The Application A	ctivity Number	r (AAN) is assi	gned when a	n application is crea	ted.							
Show 2 V	entries											
Activity	Activity Subtype	Project	Status :	Licence	Record Type	Earliest Start	Latest End	Duration (days)	EDR :	Max Daily Footprint	Included	
A	Al	1 🛞		All	2	A	A	AI		All	AI	
Impact Pile Driving	Mono	Test project	closed	MLA/2023/00001	Actual	01/08/2024	08/08/2024	4	26	2124		٩
4												•
Showing 1 to 1 of	f 1 entries (filte	red from 20 to	tal entries)							1	Previous	1 Next
					Cal	culate Plots	γ			*	Download Da	ata Package

Figure 112. Example of initiating a disturbance assessment from the 'Activities' panel of the Disturbance Tool by pressing the 'Calculate Plots' button.

8.3.4.1. Impact Summary

The 'Impact Summary' panel shows colour-coded flags for daily and seasonal risks of exceeding defined noise disturbance thresholds with green, amber, and red denoting a low, medium, and high risk respectively.

Impact Summary	? –
The estimated maximum disturbance of the SAC in any given one day is 33.88%, which exceeds the 20% threshold	The estimated seasonal average disturbance of the SAC is 7.85%, which is below the 10% threshold

Figure 113. Example view of the 'Impact Summary' panel of the 'Disturbance Tool' showing colourcoded flags showing the daily and seasonal risk of exceeding noise disturbance thresholds.

8.3.4.2. Activity Schedules

The plot displayed in the 'Activity Schedules' panel visualises the timelines of the different activities that match the applied configuration and activity filters. If no additional filters are applied, the table will display activities located within 50 km of the selected SAC.



Please see Section 8.3.2 for information how to apply filters to adjust the data that is displayed on the plot.

Activities are displayed as filled horizontal bars which will have a transparent fill for the initially proposed licencing period (earliest start and latest end date) and a solid fill for the actual days the activity has occurred in (if close-out data has been submitted).



Please note that for interim activities, some close-out data has already been submitted, for example for specific years and or seasons. However, additional noise events may still occur within the proposed timeline (see Section 5.2.3 for more information on interim applications).

When placing the cursor at the start or end of an activity bar, a hover over box will display information such as the AAN_NS, project name, application status, activity type, regulator, and licence (or exemption number). For proposed operations, the box will also display the proposed duration, as well as the earliest start and latest end date. For completed activities, the reported duration and the actual date when the activity occurred are displayed.



Please refer to Annex 1 of this document or more information and technical guidance on how the 'Disturbance Tool' generates its outputs.



Figure 114. Example of the 'Activity Schedules' panel of the 'Disturbance Tool'.

8.3.4.3. Daily Total Disturbed Area

The plot within the 'Daily Total Disturbed Area' panel show provides a time-based visualisation of the potential maximum total percentage (%) area estimated to be disturbed in each day of the season (worst case) for planned data, and the actual estimated total % area disturbed for closed out data.

Please note that the plot assesses a worst-case scenario. For planned activities, it is not known on which day the activity will occur within the proposed licence period. Therefore, for planned activities, the estimated maximum daily percentage (%) area disturbed is applied to each day between the start and end date that was submitted for the activity. For this reason, it is likely that not all plotted activities will occur on a specific day.

Activities are displayed as vertical bars. If multiple activities could occur (or have occurred) on the same day, bars are stacked on top of each other. When placing the cursor at the top or bottom of a stacked bar, a hover over box will display information such as the day, AAN_NS, project name, application status, activity type, regulator, licence (or exemption number), as well as the information on the disturbed area:

- Area disturbed (%) * The percentage the selected activity contributes to the total disturbed percentage area on a specific day.
- Total Area (%) The total daily disturbed percentage area combining all activities on a specific day.



Figure 115. Example of the Daily Total Disturbed Area plot produced by the 'Disturbance Tool'.

Please see Section 8.3.2 for information how to apply filters to adjust the data that is displayed on the plot.

8.3.4.4. Activities' locations and respective EDR buffers

The 'Activities' locations and respective EDR buffers' panel displays a map that visualises the locations of individual activities footprints plus the respective EDR buffer for noisy activities occurring within 50 km of the selected SAC or that have disturbance areas overlapping the SAC (depending on the filters that are applied).

Activity locations are displayed as oil and gas blocks, points, polygons, or polylines depending on how locations were submitted for the associated application. Hovering over a specific activity will display information such as the AAN_NS, project name, activity type, status, regulator, earliest start and latest end date, and the proposed or reported activity duration.

Please see Section 8.3.2 for information on how to apply filters to adjust the data that is displayed on the plot.

Noise activity in Southern North Sea during Summer 2024



Figure 116. Example of a plot showing activity locations and associated EDR buffers in the Southern North Sea SAC. Activity specific information is displayed in a pop-up window.

Users can choose to apply a colour-coded legend by activity type or application status:

- Navigate to the 'Activities' locations and respective EDR buffers' panel.
- Navigate to the 'Activity or Status Selection' heading.
- Select either 'Activity' or 'Status'.



Figure 117. Example of selecting to view data by activity in the Disturbance Tool.

Users also have the ability to measure the distance between two points that are displayed on the plot. To use the distance calculator:

- Navigate to the 'Activities' locations and respective EDR buffers' panel.
- Navigate to the 'Distance calculator' heading.
- Move your mouse cursor to the first position and click the left mouse button.
- Move your mouse cursor to the second position and click the left mouse button again.
- The distance in kilometres (km) will display in a textbox to the left of the plot.
- The restart the process, click your left mouse button for third time.
- To remove point markers on the plot, click on them with the left mouse button.



Noise activity in Southern North Sea during Summer 2024

Figure 118. Example of using the distance calculator in the Disturbance Tool.

8.3.5. Download Assessment Data

To download a date and time-stamped XLSX file with details of all activities and disturbance assessment results relevant to the search criteria:

- Navigate to the 'Activities' panel.
- Select the 'Download Data Package' button in the bottom-right corner of the panel.
- Upon selection, the download will be initiated. This may take a couple of minutes.

Activities												? -
The table below i You may change	s pre-populate these values u	d with values	for 'EDR' and	d 'Max Daily Footprin n the filers pane.	ť as describe	d in the 'MNR I	Disturbance To	ol: description a	nd output g	eneration' docun	nent (linked a	bove).
The Application A	ctivity Number	r (AAN) is ass	igned when a	an application is crea	ted.							
Activity	Activity Subtype	Project	Status 🗧	Licence	Record Type	Earliest Start	Latest End	Duration (days)	EDR :	Max Daily Footprint	Included	
Α	Al	1 🛞		All	·	A	Α	AI		IIA	AI	
Impact Pile Driving	Mono	Test project	closed	MLA/2023/00001	Actual	01/08/2024	08/08/2024	4	26	2124		٩
Showing 1 to 1 of	f 1 entries (filte	ered from 20 to	otal entries)		Ca	iculate Plots				ž	Previous	1 Next

Figure 119. Navigation to the 'Download Data Package' button to download a XSLX file of the assessment outputs of the 'Disturbance Tool'.

The downloaded XLSX data package includes multiple tabs:

- ReadMe This tab provides an explanation of the downloaded data package.
- Summary Statistics This tab provides a summary statistic of the assessment such as the maximum daily disturbed area, seasonal average disturbance for the selected area of interest, season and year.
- Fetched Data This tab includes all MNR activity data recorded for the selected season and year that are situated within 50km of the chosen area of interest.
- Filtered Data This tab includes a sub-set of the fetched data which has been filtered according to any filters that were applied (i.e. activity types, custom time periods, application status).
- Daily Disturbed Percent Area This tab provides information on specific activities alongside their respective percentage area disturbed for each day that the activity was proposed to occur or has occurred in. This tab is only included when assessing SACs.
- Close-out Disturbed Areas This tab provides an assessment of the cumulative impact of closed activities that are occurring on the same day so that when disturbed areas overlap these are not counted twice. This tab is only included when assessing SACs.

To download a plot view as a PNG file:

- Hover over the top-right corner of the plot you wish to download.
- Upon hovering, a tool bar with different plot controls will display (see Section 2.1.4).
- Select the 'camera' icon to download the plot as a PNG file.
- Upon selection, the download will be initiated.

9. Cooperation Discussions

To reduce the risk that users are exposed to explicit content through the sharing of files via the Cooperation Tool, Google's Cloud Vision – Safe Search will be put in place which scans for explicit content (including adult, spoof, medical, violence, and racy). If the file is determined to "likely" contain inappropriate content, MNR Administrators will be notified and the file will automatically be blocked by the system. MNR Administrators will review the file and if inappropriate content has been shared, JNCC staff will de-register the user. If the file is being blocked unfairly, please contact <u>MNR@incc.gov.uk</u>. Files uploaded to the MNR may be reviewed periodically manually by JNCC staff to ensure continued user safety.

The 'Cooperation Discussions' is a functionality that allows members of different organisations to communicate with each other regarding their planned activities, for example with the aim to reduce cumulative noise disturbance footprints in harbour porpoise SACs.

A log can be downloaded for discussions which will help provide an audit trail of attempts to coordinate activities below the noise thresholds. The log can be one source of evidence for cooperation attempts between organisations in cases where this is a requirement within licence conditions. If organisations are unable to reach an agreement, they should forward the log to their respective regulator as a notification of a potential issue with adhering to the licence conditions.



Please note that JNCC has no role in this discussion and that other organisations have no obligation to participate in a discussion with you.

9.1. Initiate Discussion

To initiate a discussion:

- Navigate to the 'Organisations' page from the navigation panel.
- Search for the organisation you wish to contact in the 'Organisations' table.
- Select the 'Initiate discussion' button underneath the 'Cooperation' column header.

击 Organisations			≡ •
Organisation \$	Description \$	Join/Leave	Cooperation
test org			
Test Organisation 3			Initiate discussion

Figure 120. Example of initiating a discussion with another organisation using the 'Initiate discussion' button on the 'Organisations' page.

-̈̈́Qָ́-

Please note that every member of an organisation can initiate a discussion with another organisation. This functionality is not restricted to administrators.

A pop-up window will open:

- Enter a custom name in the 'Discussion Name' field.
- Enter a custom description of the discussion's aim in the 'Discussion Purpose' field.
- Optional: Select an option from the 'Conservation Area & Season' drop-down menu.
- Select the 'Initiate discussion' button to confirm the request.
- Alternatively, select 'Cancel' to cancel the discussion request.

Once created, the discussion will be displayed in the table of the 'Cooperation Discussions' page (see Section 9.2).

To avoid confusion, we recommend that the 'Discussion Name' refers to the project name of the application that is being discussed as well as the applicable season and year.

Initiate discussion	×	Initiate discussion ×	
Performing this action will initiate a cooperation discussion betwee your organisation and Test Organisation . Once a discussion has initiated, you may invite additional organisations to participate.	Performing this action will initiate a cooperation discussion between your organisation and Test Organisation . Once a discussion has bee initiated, you may invite additional organisations to participate.		
If you wish to continue, please fill in and submit the form below.		If you wish to continue, please fill in and submit the form below.	
Please note that Test Organisation has no obligation to participate in this discussion.		Please note that Test Organisation has no obligation to participate in this discussion.	
Discussion Name		Discus	
Example Piling for OWF: SNS SAC, Summer 2025	~	Bristol Channel Approaches - Winter	
Discussion Purpose		North Anglesey Marine - Summer	
Example: This is to discuss planned impact pile driving required for the development of an Offshore Wind Farm (OWF) in the Southern North Sea SAC during Summer 2025.	~	Exan deve Skerries Causeway - All Year durin Southern North Sea - Summer Southern North Sea - Winter	
		West Wales - Summer	
Conservation Area & Season	11	Conse West Wales - Winter	
Linone]	~	🔹 [none] 🗸 🗸	
Initiate discussion Can	cel	Initiate discussion Cancel	

Figure 121. Pop-up window asking users to provide a name and the purpose of a new discussion. The cursor is selecting the SAC to which the discussion refers to.

9.2. View Discussion

To view all discussions your organisation has with other organisations:

- Select 'Cooperation Discussions' from the navigation menu panel.
- Find the discussion you wish to view in the 'Cooperation Discussions' table.

To view a specific discussion in the list:

• Select the discussion name underneath the 'Cooperation Discussion' header.

🚓 Cooperation Discussions			≡ •
Cooperation Discussion \$	Description \$	Initiated By \$	
Test Discussion	This is a discussion on the MNR between an organisation and a regulator.	Test User / Test Organisation 1	

Figure 122. Example of the 'Cooperation Discussions' page listing all discussions of an organisation.

Each discussion consists of three panels:

- 'Discussion Summary' This panel displays the discussion topic and description, the conservation area and season it refers to, the name and organisation of the user that initiated the discussion, as well as timestamped information (dd/mm/yyyy, hh:mm:ss) when the discussion was initiated.
- 'Participants' This panel displays the name of the participating organisations as well as the names of the involved users by organisation.
- 'Messages' This panel displays all messages sent by participants of the discussion. Messages are timestamped and are displayed alongside the name and organisation of the respective user.

Discussion Summary	\$ *	Participants		\$ -
Test Discussion 3 This is a test discussion Discussion Initiated By Test @ Testing R Discussion Initiated On 02/04/25 Conservation Area & Season Southern North Sea -	tegulator 13:48:39 Summer	Testing Organisation An organisation specifically for users testing the MNR	Testing Regulator A regulator organisation specifically for testing the MNR Test User ◆ MNR Advisor ◆	
Messages				¢ -
Test User (Testing Regulator) [02/04/25 13:48:56] This is a test message Message deleted				

Figure 123. Example view of a new discussion page between an organisation and a regulator.

9.2.1. Display Controls

Users can customize how they wish to view the discussions listed on the 'Cooperation Discussions' page.

To change the default display type:

- Select the menu icon in the top-right corner of the 'Cooperation Discussions' table.
- Untick the 'Auto' check box from the drop-down menu.
- Select 'Cooperation Discussion' to show the column with the discussion name.
- Select 'Description' to show the column with the discussion description.
- Select 'Initiated By' to show the column with the name and organisation of the user who initiated the discussion.

Cooperation Discussions		≡ •
Cooperation Discussion €	Initiated By \$	Download CSV
		Toggle columns:
Test Discussion	Test User / Test Organisation 1	Cooperation D iscussion
	≪ < 1 to 1 of 1 (1) > >> Jump to Page: 1 - • Show: 10 -	Description

Figure 124. Navigation to the drop-down menu of the 'Cooperation Discussion' page set custom display options for the table.

9.3. Download Discussions

Users are able to download a CSV file listing all active discussions their organisation has with other organisations. The file includes information such as which user initiated the discussion, the name of the discussion, and the names of the participating organisations.

To download a CSV file listing all discussions of your organisation:

- Select 'Cooperation Discussions' from the navigation menu panel.
- Select the menu icon in the top-right corner of the 'Cooperation Discussions' table.
- Select 'Download CSV' from the drop-down menu to initiate the download.

Cooperation Discussions			= -
Cooperation Discussion \$	Description \$	Initiated By \$	Download CSV
			Toggle columns: Auto:
Test Discussion	This is a discussion on the MNR between an organisation and a regulator.	Test User / Test (Cooperation D iscussion
	<pre></pre>		DescriptionInitiated By

Figure 125. Navigation to the 'Download CSV' button on the 'Cooperation Discussions' page.

9.3.1.1. Export Messages

To download a CSV file containing exported messages of a discussion:

- Select 'Cooperation Discussions' from the navigation menu panel on the left.
- Select the discussion to open the discussion you wish to export.
- Navigate to the 'Messages' panel.
- Select the cog icon in the top-right corner of the panel.
- Select 'Export Messages' from the drop-down list to initiate the download.

Messages	¢ -
Test User (Testing Regulator) ♥	لی Export Messages
[02/04/25 13:48:56] This is a test message	<pre></pre>
Message deleted	
{SYSTEM} @03/04/25 17:51:13	
MNR Advisor (Testing Regulator) has uploaded a file:	
test_data.xlsx	

Figure 126. Example of exporting messages from a cooperation discussion via the 'Messages' panel.

9.4. Discussion Management

9.4.1. Send Message

To send a new message:

- Navigate to the 'Messages' panel at the bottom of the page.
- Type your custom message into the text box.
- Optional: Use the text formatting tools at the top of the box to format your message.
- Select the 'Send Message' button to send your message.



Figure 127. Example view of the dialog to send a new message within a discussion. Text formatting tools can be found at the top of the dialog box.

Please note that the message dialog box uses Markdown to format text. Please refer to the Markdown Guide for guidance on how to use Markdown basic syntax.

9.4.2. Upload File

Users have the option to send files as part of a discussion. For example, this may be useful to share outputs generated by the Disturbance Tool to discuss noise management in SACs.

To upload a file to a discussion:

• Navigate to the 'Messages' panel.

Send Message

- Navigate to the tool bar at the top of the message field.
- Select the arrow icon to open your file explorer.
- Select the file you wish to upload from your device and select 'Open'.
- Upon selection, the file is automatically sent as a message in the discussion.

BIH ≔ ≔ Ø ¤ ± ♦ 66 Ø Ø	
This is an example message.	
	words: 5 Attach files by drag and dropping or pasting from clipboard.

Figure 128. Example view of the dialog to upload a file to a new message within a discussion.

9.4.3. Delete Message/Upload

To delete a message or an uploaded file:

- Navigate to the 'Messages' panel.
- Hover over the right-hand side of the message to display a bin icon.
- Select the bin icon to delete the message or upload.

Messages	¢ -
Test User (Testing Regulator) ♥	
[02/04/25 13:48:56] This is a test message	.

Figure 129. Example of deleting a message within an active discussion with another organisation.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm that you wish to delete the message.

- Select the 'Delete Message' or 'Delete Upload' button, respectively.
- Alternatively, select 'Cancel' to cancel the action.

9.4.4. Edit Discussion

To edit the topic and/or description of a discussion:

- Navigate to the 'Cooperation Discussions' page from the navigation menu.
- Find and select the discussion you wish to edit from the table to view it.
- Navigate to the cog icon at the top-right of the 'Discussion Summary' panel.
- From the drop-down menu, select 'Edit'.

Discussion Summary	-	Participants		¢ -
Test Discussion 3) or	Testing Organisation An organisation specifically for users testing the MNR	Testing Regulator A regulator organisation specifically for testing the MNR Test User	
Discussion Initiated On 02/04/25 13:48:			MNR Advisor •	
Conservation Area & Season Southern North Sea - Summ	er			

Figure 130. Navigation to the cog icon in the 'Discussion Summary' panel to edit the topic and description of a discussion.

A pop-up window will open with editable text fields for the discussion name and description.

- Change the information as required.
- Select the 'Update' button to save your changes.
- Select the 'Cancel' button to cancel the action.

		U C	
ion Summary	Cooperation Discussion	0	
	Discussion Name		Regulator
Test Discu	C Test Discussion Name	~	ranisation specifically
a test discussior	Description		MNR
	This is a test discussion		er 🏾
ussion initiated By			lvisor 🗣
ussion Initiated On			
		1.	
ervation Area & Sea	Conservation Area & Season		
501	Southern North Sea - Summer		
es	Update 1	Cancel	
Jser (Testing Regula			

Figure 131. Pop-up window allowing users to change the name and description of a discussion.

9.4.5. Add Participants

To add an additional participant to a discussion:

- Navigate to the 'Cooperation Discussions' page.
- Find and select the discussion you wish to edit from the table to view it.
- Navigate to the cog icon in the right-hand corner of the 'Participants' panel.
- From the drop-down menu, select 'Invite organisation to participate'.

Participants		¢ -
Testing Organisation An organisation specifically for users testing the MNR	Testing Regulator A regulator organisation specifically for testing the MNR	 Invite organisation to participate Leave discussion
	Test User 💊	
	MNR Advisor 💊	

Figure 132. Example of adding a new participant to a discussion.

A pop-up window will open with a drop-down box listing all registered organisations.

- Select the organisation you wish to invite from the list.
- Select the 'Invite organisation' button to complete you invite.
- Alternatively, select the 'Cancel' button to cancel the action.

Discussion - Test Discussion	Invite organisation to participate	×	
Discussion Summary	Organisation	•	
Test Discussion This is a discussion on the MNR between an and a regulator.		Cancel	rganisation 1 Ition that tests the capabilities of the se Registry Jser

Figure 133. Pop-up window with an organisation selected from a drop-down menu to invite to an active organisation.

9.4.6. Leave Discussion

To leave a discussion and remove it from your organisation's 'Discussions' page:

- Select 'Cooperation Discussions' from the navigation menu panel.
- Select the discussion you wish to leave from the 'Discussions' table.
- Navigate to the cog icon in the right-hand corner of the 'Participants' panel.
- Select 'Leave discussion' from the drop-down menu.



Participants		¢ -
Testing Organisation An organisation specifically for users testing the MNR	Testing Regulator A regulator organisation specifically for testing the MNR Test User • MNR Advisor •	 + Invite organisation to participate 健 Leave discussion

Figure 134. Example view of the 'Participants' panel of a discussion with the cursor hovering over the 'Leave organisation' button.

A pop-up window will open asking you to confirm your request to leave.

- Select the 'Leave discussion' button to leave the discussion.
- Select 'Cancel' to cancel the action.



Please note that discussion initiators cannot leave a discussion.

Glossary

Activity	Each individual noise source in an application is classified as an activity. There can be several activities specified within a single application.
Activity Location	The area (or exact location) in which an activity is proposed or confirmed to have occurred. This can be submitted as Oil and Gas Block codes, coordinates, or a polygon (at the proposed stage only) indicating the generalised area within which an activity may take place.
Administrator	A user that manages an organisation created within the MNR. Administrators can edit member details and accept or reject membership/agent requests for their own organisation.
Agent	An organisation that has the permission to upload application data on behalf of a Lead Organisation, for example as a consultant. Agents cannot be the organisation that is producing the noise.
Application	A submission to the MNR specifying one or multiple activities.
Application Activity Number (AAN)	A unique number that is allocated to each activity submitted to the MNR. The AAN is static which allows users to identify an activity across all application stages. Noise sources linked under the same application will share the same AAN and are distinguishable by a numeric suffix (e.g. '35_1', '35_2', where '35' is the shared AAN).
Cancel	An action to indicate that an activity did not occur or falls outside the accepted MNR parameter ranges. Users can cancel an entire application or demonstrate a partial cancellation by cancelling individual activities within the application. It is only possible to cancel applications or activities at the consented or notified stage.
Cancelled	The status of an application and/or activity that did not occur or falls outside the accepted MNR parameter ranges.

Closed	The status of an application and/or activity for which close-out data has been submitted. Closed applications detail the actual dates and locations on which the noise-producing activities occurred. Close-out data on noise source parameters may also have been submitted.
Close-out Reporting	The reporting of detailed noise event data (e.g. date and location) after the activity has been completed to officially close-out the data submission for the activity.
Consented	The status of a planned application and/or activity that has an official licence number associated with it as supplied by the respective regulatory body.
Cooperation	A functionality of the 'Organisations' page which allows users to initiate a discussion with another organisation.
Cooperation Discussions	A page that lists all active discussions that an organisation has with other organisations.
Coordinates	Location information which can be provided in degrees:minutes:seconds or decimal degrees (WGS84). Coordinates can be used to identify the exact location in which an activity may occur or has occurred. If the exact location is unknown at the proposed stage, coordinates can be used to create a polygon indicating the general area within which an activity may take place.
CSV	A Comma Separated Values (CSV) file is a text file that has a specific format which allows large amounts of data to be saved in a table-structured format. CSVs can be used to upload location data or download activity outputs.
Delete	An action enabling users to delete a draft or what-if application entirely or delete one or more activities within an application.
Discussion	A conversation between members of two or more organisations.
Disturbance	The effect that can potentially occur as result of noise events. This can include the displacement of animals from an area, changes to marine mammal diving or

	movement patterns, and other behavioural responses.
Disturbance Tool	A tool to aid assessments of the noise disturbance in harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) for specific years and seasons. The tool also allows users to visualise potentially disturbed areas outside SACs.
Draft	An application that has been saved to the system but not yet submitted as proposed.
Duration	The number of days on which an activity is expected to take place, entered at the proposed stage. If the duration is unknown, the maximum number of days between the earliest start and end date should be provided.
Edit Mode	A functionality of the MNR allowing users to edit an existing application.
Edit Permissions	A functionality through which members of a lead organisation can allow one or more of their agents to edit an application.
Effective Deterrence Range (EDR)	The potential range of temporary disturbance as defined in <u>JNCC Guidance</u> . This value (between 0 and 50 km) can be set manually by the user for each noise source in the Disturbance Tool. Default EDRs are listed in Annex I.
Environmental Impact Assessment (EIA)	An assessment of the potential environmental impacts of a plan or project.
File Conversion Tool	A page where users can convert certain file formats (e.g. P1/11) to a format that is suitable for data ingestion onto the MNR.
GeoPackage	A GeoPackage is an SQLite Database file with a .gpkg extension. It includes geospatial data in a point and/or polygon format.
Geo Plot	A section of an application visualising proposed and closed-out location information that has been submitted.
Habitats Regulation Assessment (HRA)	An assessment carried out by competent authorities to ascertain whether a plan or project, alone or in-combination could result in an adverse effect on a European protected site's integrity, including Special Areas of Conservation (SACs).

Interim	The status of an application for which close- out data has only been partially submitted. For example, this will apply to multi-year applications when close-out data has been submitted at the end of each respective year.
Lead Organisation	The company or operator that is responsible for undertaking an activity. Consultants can be associated with, and upload data on behalf of, a lead organisation via the agent mechanism.
Licence	A unique identifier for licensed activities that require consent from their respective regulator.
Marine Plan Areas	Marine Plan Areas are 11 sub-areas of the English inshore and offshore waters marine planning regions. See <u>Marine plan areas in</u> <u>England - GOV.UK</u> for more information.
Maximum Daily Footprint (MDF)	The worst-case disturbed area in a single day of a noisy activity that is overlapping with a Special Area of Conservation. Within the 'Disturbance Tool', this value will apply to planned data only and will be the same in all the days in which the selected activity could occur.
Member	A user that is associated with a specific organisation. Users can only be members of one organisation.
MNR Outputs	A page where submitted application data can be viewed and downloaded as a PNG, GeoPackage, or a XLSX file. Outputs can also be spatially and temporally refined and viewed as either a GIS plot map or in a tabular format.
Multi-year Application	Description of an application that spans multiple consecutive years. A separate interim close-out must be submitted for each year of the application before submitting a final close- out for the last year.
My Organisation	A summary page of the organisation which users are a registered member of. The page displays overall organisation details and lists all members of your organisation, agents for your organisation, and all organisations for which your organisation is an agent for.
New Application	A page where users can create a new application.

New What-If Scenario	A page where users can create a hypothetical application with one or more activities for exploring disturbance scenarios in harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation.
Noise Event	Impulsive noise from a single noise source such as impact pile driving or a seismic survey, occurring in a single day.
Noise Source	A type of noise producing activity such as explosives, seismic surveys, or impact pile driving.
Notified	The status of a planned application and/or activity that has no official licence number associated with it. This includes voluntary submissions, for example, on military sonar activity, and activities which are exempt from licensing such as certain high resolution geophysical surveys. The supply of an exemption number is optional.
Oil & Gas Block/Quadrant	The UK oil and gas grid licensing system which separates UK offshore waters into different blocks and quadrants. A block measures 10 minutes' latitude by 12 minutes' longitude.
Organisation	A company registered within the MNR which users can join and submit applications for. A list of all organisations registered with the MNR can be found on the Organisations page.
Participant	A user that is member of an organisation that is part of an active discussion.
PNG	A 'Portable Network Graphics' (PNG) file is a raster graphics format. This format is used within the MNR to download plots as image files.
Project	The name of the project an application is part of. This can be a survey or windfarm name, or a custom name to differentiate between applications.
Proposed	The status of an application and/or activity that has been submitted specifying planned noise-producing activities.

Pulse Block Days	Number of days within a set period of time that impulsive noise has been generated within each UK Oil and Gas licensing block.
P1/11	Geophysical position data exchange format designed for the exchange of position data typically resulting from in-field survey operations such as geophysical (including seismic), hydrographic etc. It is a common format used for seismic surveys.
Regional Boundaries	The borders of the sub-regions as defined under the UK Marine Strategy (UK MS) that are contained within the boundaries of the UK continental shelf.
Regulator	The regulatory body that determines and upholds licence conditions that permit organisations to undertake work within specific parameters.
Shapefile	File format for geospatial vector data to use within a geographic information system (GIS).
Special Area of Conservation	A type of protected area in the UK established to contribute to the conservation of habitats and species identified in Annexes I and II of the European Council Directive 92/43/EEC (known as the Habitats Directive).
Status	The stage an application has progressed to, the approval stage of an organisation, or the approval stage of a user request as a member or agent of an organisation, also see Draft, Proposed, Consented, Notified, Cancelled, Interim and Closed for specific details.
Submitter	The name of the user who has submitted a specific application. The organisation that the user is a member of is displayed alongside their name, for example 'Name Surname @ Organisation'.
Sub-type	Further specifications of a noise source such as the survey or equipment type (e.g. Pinger for Sub-Bottom Profilers).
System Administrator	An administrator with unrestricted access to the MNR including the ability to manage all

	applications and user requests. This role is held by employees of JNCC.
UKMS Subregion	Under the UK Marine Strategy, UK waters are divided into two sub-regions: the Greater North Sea and the Celtic Seas
User	A person that has registered with the MNR with the intention to submit, view, or download activity data.
View Applications	A page where existing applications are listed and can be opened for viewing or editing. Users who are members of an organisation are able to view all applications submitted to the MNR except draft and what-if applications submitted by other organisations.
View Mode	A functionality of the MNR allowing users to view an existing application.
Voluntary Notification	Data entry to the MNR for a particular application that is not subject to licence or consent conditions.
What-if	An application that can be used to assess the potential disturbance of a planned/and or hypothetical activity using the Disturbance Tool.
XLSX	A XLSX file is a file format for Microsoft Excel documents which is used for storing spreadsheet data.

Annex 1

MNR Disturbance Tool: Description and Output Generation

1. Introduction

The MNR Disturbance Tool provides means to explore future scenarios of noisy activities and assess the likelihood that planned projects (alone and in combination with other activities) could exceed the Statutory Nature Conservation Bodies' noise <u>guidance</u> thresholds for harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SACs) in England, Wales, and Northern Ireland. It also allows for retrospective assessments to check whether noise levels stayed within the advised limits.

The guidance states that no more than 20% of the site (or seasonal area) is to be disturbed in each day and no more than 10% to be disturbed on average over a season. Seasons are 'Summer' (April to September) and 'Winter' (October to March). The Disturbance Tool also identifies which projects are contributing to the noise in the sites in particular seasons.



Please note that decisions on how activities are coordinated to keep within these limits are beyond the scope of this tool.

Special Area of Conservation	Season	Area (km²)
Bristol Channel Approaches	Winter	5850
North Anglesey Marine	Summer	3249
North Channel	Winter	1604
Skerries Causeway	All year	108
Southern North Sea	Summer	27028
	Winter	12696
West Wales Marine	Summer	7376
	Winter	1460

Table 7. Harbour porpoise Special Areas of Conservation (SAC) and associated seasonal areas.Winter: 1 October – 31 March; Summer: 1 April – 30 September.

The tool will aid environmental assessments, in particular Habitats Regulations Assessments, by using data that has been submitted to the MNR on planned activities. However, it also uses data from closed applications if activities already took place in the season/year that is being assessed (and close-out data has already been submitted). In addition, users can add hypothetical what-if applications (see Section 8.2 of the MNR Help and Guidance) to their assessment.

The tool's outputs are based on a series of worst-case assumptions and relatively coarse data on location and timings. The main source of uncertainty arises from the fact that the data on planned activities submitted to the MNR often does not have the exact locations of the operations. Even when that information is available, it is not known in advance in which days and locations the operations will take place. This means that when the Disturbance Tool plots multiple activities in each day, it is likely that not all planned activities (i.e. planned and/or consented activities) will occur on that day. It is also likely that the total estimated daily % area disturbed is a worst-case scenario with low likelihood of occurring, particularly if

activities have estimated short durations (small number of days) but large licensing periods. In addition, for planned activities where disturbance footprints overlap if activities occur on the same day, the Disturbance Tool adds up individual footprints which means that overlapping areas are added twice to the totals in the assessment outputs. Therefore, the estimates of the percentage (%) area disturbed may be different to those in regulator assessments, which are likely to contain more detailed and accurate information.

With close-out data, more precise location data is available for each day and, therefore, overlapping disturbance buffers from multiple activities occurring on the same day are not added twice to the total footprint.

Please note that the outputs of the 'Disturbance Tool' should not be seen as a substitute to a more meaningful, case-specific, detailed assessment with more accurate scenarios of where and when the activities will take place (if this information is available). Please consult your respective regulator if you have any questions on how to use the tool's outputs.

2. Usage

Users will be able to choose the SAC of interest and season as well as change the default Effective Deterrence Range (EDR; up to 50 km) and the maximum daily footprint (MDF) for each of the noise sources before outputs are produced.

The tool uses the MNR data on planned activities and a series of pre-defined daily disturbed area footprints for each noisy activity (Table 8) and produces the following outputs:

- A table listing all activities that match the tool's configuration. The table shows the activity types and subtypes, duration of activities, licence references (if applicable), start/end dates, the EDR (default or custom) and the maximum worst-case daily disturbance footprint in km² (default or custom, for each activity).
- A downloadable Data Package file providing information on the tool's assessment outputs including summary statistics of the maximum daily disturbed area and seasonal average disturbance in the selected area, season and year of interest as well as information on the daily percentage disturbed area for each activity and revised footprints for activities with overlapping disturbed areas on the same day.
- Coloured flags visualising daily and seasonal percentage (%) areas disturbed:
 - Daily threshold:
 - a. Green: total disturbed area is on any one day < 10%.
 - b. Amber: total disturbed area is $\geq 10\%$ but < 20% on any one day.
 - c. Red: total disturbed area is \geq 20% on any one day
 - Seasonal threshold:
 - a. Green: average disturbed area over the period is < 5%
 - b. Amber: average disturbed area over the period is \geq 5% but < 10%
 - c. Red: average disturbed area over the period is $\ge 10\%$
- A plot visualising the seasonal timelines of overlapping activities' licensing periods (the earliest start and latest finish date). Depending on what filters are applied during the tool configuration, planned as well as completed activities can be shown.
- A plot visualising the total area disturbed on a given day by one or more activities o, for planned activities only, the worst-case total area disturbed on a given day by one or more activities.
- A map visualising the total activity footprint (oil and gas blocks, points, lines, or polygons) in addition to the respective disturbance range buffer (EDR as in <u>SNCB</u> <u>guidance</u>) for activities with disturbed areas within 50 km of the boundary or that overlap the SAC. Users can also choose to have applications in proposed, consented, notified, interim, closed and what-if (of own organisation only) statuses shown on the map.

3. Disturbed Area Calculation

3.1. Close-out data

For close out data, the disturbed area calculation is fairly straightforward since the activity locations on any given day will have been submitted as either points or oil and gas blocks, commonly used for pile-driving and explosives and seismic surveys, respectively. The daily area disturbed is then calculated based on the EDR distance and the area of overlap with the site. It is assumed that the disturbed area has the same disturbance range/radius (EDR) all around. In addition, for activities with overlapping disturbed areas on the same day, any overlaps are accounted for only once, when calculating the total combined footprint, to avoid overestimation of the total disturbed area.

3.2. Planned data

The data on planned activities input to the MNR on the other hand has a great level of uncertainty regarding location and timings. Locations can be input in oil and gas blocks (commonly used for seismic surveys), , points (commonly used for pile-driving and explosives), lines or polygons, with points being the most accurate locations.

Even when the exact activity locations are known, it is not possible to know with certainty what the activity locations will be on any given day, hence, this information is not included in the MNR. Regarding activity timings, the MNR records data is submitted on the estimated duration of an activity as well as the start and end date of licences which can often be large temporal windows. For example, an activity record may have a license extending over a period from 6 months to one year but will only have the activity listed with 1-2 days of duration.

This uncertainty over the timings can cause rather conservative cumulative assessments since it is assumed that those days of activity could fall in any of the licence period days. In addition, where disturbed areas of planned activities would overlap if these occurred on the same day, the tool adds up individual footprints which means that overlapping areas are added more than once to the total, resulting in a further conservative estimate.

Due to the inherent uncertainty in the planned data, a series of worst-case assumptions are made in the tool in order to generate a daily disturbance footprint. Users can change the default values and enter their own, better informed, values.

3.3. General assumptions applicable to all activity types

The disturbance tool makes following general assumptions regarding disturbed areas:

- Since the exact location of the planned activity in any given day is unknown, the assumed worst-case daily porpoise disturbance footprint (km²) will be the smallest of the following two areas:
 - The worst-case maximum daily disturbance footprint (MDF) for each noise source as in Table 8 (rationale described below). This assumes that the disturbance occurs entirely inside the SAC. This approach is conservative as locations closer to the boundaries of the SACs and outside the SACs will have less of an overlap with the SACs.
 - The overlapping area between the SAC and the disturbed area resulting from all the project's locations. The disturbed area is estimated by buffering the locations (point, polygon, or line) using the EDRs (see Table 8) as the buffer radius. The disturbed area has the same disturbance range/radius (EDR) all around. In reality, due to varying environmental conditions depending on direction from source and therefore affecting sound propagation, the range of disturbance will likely vary with direction, but this is not taken into account in this tool. For certain activities with a small disturbance footprint (low order UXOs, multibeam echosounders, miniairguns and sub-bottom profilers) no further buffer is added if the locations were entered as oil and gas blocks or polygons so to not overestimate the area.
- For multiple activities occurring on the same day, it is assumed that the disturbance footprints do not overlap and, therefore, the areas are summed without considering any overlap (which would reduce the daily disturbance footprint). Without knowing the exact locations of the activities on each day it is not possible to know if there will be overlapping disturbance footprints in any given day. Hence, a worst-case scenario is used.
- The activity could happen in any of the days between start and end dates.
- When the start/end date of an application crosses the summer and winter seasons, the number of days estimated duration is split proportionally between the two seasons (i.e. if the licence period had 100 days in summer and 50 days in winter and the estimated duration was 30 days, 20 days would be allocated to summer and 10 days to winter).

Table 8. Default Effective Deterrence Ranges (EDRs, km) in harbour porpoise SACs and assumed worst-case maximum daily disturbance footprints (MDF, km²) for each noise source and associated sub-types. These will be reviewed regularly to ensure these are based on the best available evidence. Users can manually input new values if the default EDRs or maximum daily footprints are not suitable.

Noise Source	EDR (km)	MDF (km²)
Seismic Survey		
Ocean Bottom	12	1759
Regional	12	1759
Reservoir	12	1759
Route	12	1759
Site	12	1759
Vertical Profile	12	452
Mini-Airgun	5	256
Other	12	1759
Sub-bottom Profiler Survey		
Boomer	5	256
Chirp	5	256
Parametric	5	256
Pinger	5	256
Sparker	5	256
Imager	5	256
Multibeam Echosounder		
All types	5	256
Piling (without abatement)		
Mono-piling	26	2124
Pin-piling	15	707
Conductor piling	15	707
Sheet piling	15	707
Piling (with noise abatement)		
All types	15	707
Explosives		
Open water < 2kg	5	79
Open water > 2kg	26	2124
Open water > 2kg (with noise	15	707
abatement)	15	101
Within 100m of mudline < 2kg	5	79
Within 100m of mudline > 2kg	15	707
Within 100m of mudline > 2kg (with	5	79
noise abatement)		0.01
	26	2124
abatement)	15	707
UXO Low order	5	79

3.3.1. Seismic Surveys

The area of potential daily disturbance of harbour porpoise will always vary depending on the location of the survey in relation to the SAC, how many line turns, vessel speed, etc. However, without knowing the exact location of survey lines and timings it is not possible to accurately calculate daily disturbance footprints.

When undertaking a typical seismic survey, the vessel will be travelling at a speed of 4 knots (7.4 km/h). Consequently, the maximum length of line that could, in theory, be surveyed over the course of a single day is 177.8 km. Assuming a 12 km EDR, the total area impacted over the course of 24 hrs would be 4719 km². This is an unrealistically large area since there will be breaks of approximately 3.5 hrs in airgun operations at the end of each line as the vessel turns before commencing the next line. It is also unlikely that a survey would be undertaken along a single transect line in a single day. In addition, some surveys will not be entirely within the SAC boundaries and therefore may have less of a daily disturbance footprint than surveys entirely within the SAC. Weather related delays or technical reasons may further reduce the amount of time airguns are operated each day. Whether the survey lines are sequential in space (less than 500m spacing) or adopt a racetrack design (many km spacing) could also impact the daily disturbed area.

Given these uncertainties, the tool uses a daily area disturbed of 1759 km² taken from the <u>Habitats Regulations Assessment</u> (HRAs) for the ION Southern North Sea Seismic Survey 2021. This was the largest estimate used in published HRAs carried out for seismic surveys (in a sequential line survey design) in the Southern North Sea SAC. This footprint assumes that the seismic lines are undertaken sequentially from one line to the adjacent line (<500m away). If the survey is to be carried out in a racetrack design the daily disturbance footprint could be increased, depending on whether more than one line is surveyed in each day.

This will apply to all seismic surveys except vertical profiling (VSP) and mini-airguns. For VSPs, the daily footprint will be the area of a circle of 12 km radius since the survey is stationary. For mini-airguns, given the low power source and consequential lower noise output, the daily footprint will be the same as for sub-bottom profilers – 256 km².

3.3.2. Sub-bottom Profiler Surveys

As for seismic surveys, the area of potential disturbance of harbour porpoise will always vary depending on the location of the survey in relation to the SAC, how many line turns, etc. However, without knowing the exact location of survey lines and timings it is not possible to accurately estimate the daily disturbance footprint. In the unlikely event that a sub-bottom profiler was used continuously over a period of 24 hrs with a vessel speed of 4 knots (7.4 km/h) a total area of 1778 km² per day could be affected (using the 5 km EDR). This is a highly precautionary scenario as it is very unlikely that a sub-bottom profiler would be undertaken along a single transect line of 178 km in a single day.

This tool uses 256 km² taken from estimated maximum daily area disturbed for the proposed geophysical surveys at Dogger and Sofia offshore wind farms within the Southern North Sea SAC in the Habitats Regulations Assessment (HRAs) in the ION Southern North Sea Seismic Survey 2021. This was the largest estimated daily disturbed footprint attributed to sub bottom profilers in published HRAs. There is no empirical evidence for porpoise disturbance ranges associated with sub-bottom profilers. There are several different types of sub-bottom profilers, and the available evidence so far comes from noise measurements and modelling and not field observations of porpoise response.

3.3.3. Piling

It is assumed that one pile driving event occurs a day. The worst-case daily footprint for mono-piling (without noise abatement) is the area of a circle of 26 km EDR (2124 km²). For all other types of piling, including with noise abatement, the worst-case daily footprint is the area of a circle of 15 km radius (707 km²).

3.3.4. Explosives

It is assumed that one explosive event occurs a day. The worst-case daily footprint for high order UXO clearance (without noise abatement) is the area of a circle of 26 km radius (2124 km²). For high order with noise abatement and cutting for well abandonment with >2kg explosives but using noise abatement, the worst-case daily footprint is the area of a circle of 15 km radius (707 km²). For low order UXO clearance, the worst-case daily footprint is the area of a circle of a circle of 26 km radius (79 km²).

For explosive use in connection with well abandonment, the worst-case daily footprint is the area of a 26 km (2124 km²) radius circle for cutting/perforating in open water or 100 m below mudline using 2 kg or more total explosive. For cutting/perforating in open water or within 100m below mudline using 2 kg or less total explosive the worst-case daily footprint is the area of a 5 km circle (79 km²).

There is no empirical evidence for porpoise disturbance ranges associated with explosive use. The EDR for high order explosives matches that of mono-piling, the largest range observed. The other types of explosive use will mostly have lower sound source levels; hence, it is assumed the area affected by disturbance will be smaller, with the smallest assumed for low-order UXO clearance and well cutting in open water or within 100m below mudline using less than 2 kg of explosives.

3.4. Total Daily Percentage (%) of site disturbed

The worst-case maximum daily footprint of each activity is divided by the area of the (seasonal) site and then summed to provide a total % of site disturbed. For close-out data only, overlapping disturbed areas from multiple activities are only accounted for once.

3.5. Seasonal Average Percentage (%) of site disturbed

The seasonal average is calculated by multiplying the worst-case daily percentage of the (seasonal) site disturbed by each activity individually in each day by the number of days the impact could occur in (estimated duration) and then averaging across the total number of days within that season (i.e. dividing the totals by 183 days in the summer period and 182 days in the winter period). This provides a seasonal average spatial effect.